

Seven Strategies for Ending Violence Against Children























WHO Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data:

INSPIRE: seven strategies for ending violence against children.

1.Violence - prevention and control. 2.Child. 3.Stress Disorders, Traumatic. 4.Child Abuse. 5.Program Development. I.World Health Organization.

ISBN 978 92 4 156535 6

(NLM classification: WA 325)

© World Health Organization 2016

All rights reserved. Publications of the World Health Organization are available on the WHO website (http://www.who.int) or can be purchased from WHO Press, World Health Organization, 20 Avenue Appia, 1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland (tel.: +41 22 791 3264; fax: +41 22 791 4857; email: bookorders@who.int).

Requests for permission to reproduce or translate WHO publications –whether for sale or for non-commercial distribution– should be addressed to WHO Press through the WHO website (http://www.who.int/about/licensing/copyright_form/index.html).

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Health Organization (WHO) and/or the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO and/or PAHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO and PAHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO and/or PAHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

The document was designed by Without Violence.

Front cover photography credits:

WHO/Christopher Black WHO/Chapal Khasnabis WHO/TDR/Julio Takayama World Bank/Kibae Park/Sipa WHO/Christopher Black WHO/TDR/Julio Takayama WHO/Christopher Black

INSPIRE Seven Strategies for Ending Violence Against Children

Implementation and enforcement of laws Norms and values Safe environments Parent and caregiver support Income and economic strengthening Response and support services Education and life skills Pan American World Health Organization End Violence Health Against Children Organization World Health Organization









Americas



Acknowledgements

INSPIRE: Seven strategies for ending violence against children reflects the contributions of technical experts from all core agencies, and many other partners.

Alexander Butchart (WHO) and Susan Hillis (CDC) coordinated and wrote the document, with drafting assistance from Angela Burton, who also edited and proofread the document. Etienne Krug (WHO) provided overall strategic direction. In addition:

- CDC provided further inputs from James Mercy and Linda Dahlberg;
- End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership contributed through inputs from Barbara Ammirati, Susan Bissell and David Steven;
- PEPFAR inputs were provided by Janet Saul;
- Together for Girls inputs were provided by Michele Moloney-Kitts and Rebecca Gordon;
- UNICEF provided inputs from Theresa Kilbane, Senior Advisor and Jeanette Trang, UNICEF Child Protection with additional sectoral comments provided by technical staff from Child Protection, Communication for Development, Disability, Early Childhood Development, Education, Gender, Health, Social Inclusion and Data and Analytics.
- UNODC inputs were provided by Anna Giudice Saget, Giulia Melotti, Kobie Mulligan and Sven Pfeiffer;
- USAID inputs were provided by Gretchen Bachmann and John Williamson;
- WHO/PAHO provided further inputs from Betzabe Butron, Alessandra Guedes, Alison Harvey, Constanza Hege, Berit Kieselbach, Marcelo Korc, and Christopher Mikton, with administrative support from Claire Scheurer;
- World Bank contributions came from Diana Arango and Andres Villaveces.

Thanks also to Kathleen Cravero, Florence Bruce and Brigette Delay of the Oak Foundation for facilitating a civil society organization review of the document and its implementation implications, and to the following organizations for providing comments during this review: African Child Policy Forum; Children and Violence Evaluation Challenge Fund; Child Rights Forum; Child Protection in Crisis Network; End Child Prostitution in Asian Tourism International; End FGM EU Network; Eurochild Network; Girls Not Brides; Global Initiative to End all Corporal Punishment against Children; Promundo; Save the Children; SOS Villages; World Vision.

WHO, on behalf of all participating agencies, would like to thank the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention for its generous financial support for the development and publication of this document.



CDC : United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
CRC : Convention on the Rights of the Child
End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership
PAHO: Pan American Health Organization
PEPFAR : President's Emergency Program for AIDS Relief
TfG: Together for Girls
UNICEF: United Nations Children's Fund
UNODC : United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime
USAID : United States Agency for International Development
WHO : World Health Organization

Contents

PREFACE	7
INSPIRE an overview	8
INSPIRE the vision	9
INSPIRE the collaboration	9
Ending violence against children is a priority	10
Magnitude of violence against children	12
Defining violence against children	12
Types of violence against children	12
Consequences and costs of violence against children	15
Root causes of violence against children	16
Preventability of violence against children	18
INSPIRE components	20
INSPIRE implementation	20
INSPIRE strategies and approaches	2
Implementation and enforcement of laws	3
Laws banning violent punishment of children by parents, teachers or other caregivers	3:
Laws criminalizing the sexual abuse and exploitation of children	3,
Laws that prevent alcohol misuse	34
Laws limiting youth access to firearms and other weapons	3
Norms and values	3
Changing adherence to restrictive and harmful gender and social norms	3
Community mobilization programmes	4
Bystander interventions	4
Safe environments	4
Reducing violence by addressing "hotspots"	4
Interrupting the spread of violence	4
Improving the built environment	4
Parent and caregiver support	4
Parent support delivered through home visits	5
Parent training and support delivered in groups in community settings	5
Parent support and training as part of comprehensive programmes	5
programmes	J.

Income and economic strengthening	54
Cash transfers	56
Group savings and loans associations combined with gender norm/equity training	58
Microfinance combined with gender norm/equity training	58
Response and support services	60
Counselling and therapeutic approaches	62
Screening combined with interventions	64
Treatment programmes for juvenile offenders in the criminal justice system	65
Foster care interventions involving social welfare services	65
Education and life skills	66
Increase enrolment in pre-school, primary and secondary schools	68
Establish a safe and enabling school environment	68
Improve children's knowledge about how to protect themselves from sexual abuse	70
Life and social skills training	71
Adolescent intimate partner violence	
prevention programmes	72
INSPIRE: Cross-cutting activities	74
Cross-cutting activity 1: Multisectoral actions and coordination	75
Cross-cutting activity 2: Monitoring and evaluation	78
Monitoring	78
Evaluation	81
Implementation Considerations	82
Build national commitment	84
Assess needs	84
Select interventions	85
Adapt interventions to the local context	86
Prepare national and local government plans of action	86
Frepare hadional and local government plans of action	88
Estimate costs	
	89
Estimate costs	89 89
Estimate costs Identify sustainable sources of financial support	
Estimate costs Identify sustainable sources of financial support Develop and manage human resources	89
Estimate costs Identify sustainable sources of financial support Develop and manage human resources Implement, monitor and evaluate	89 90

CERTIFICATION OF THE PARTY OF T

Preface

Ending violence against children: an urgent call to action

Imagine you woke up this morning to news headlines revealing that scientists had discovered a new disease, and that up to 1 billion children worldwide were exposed to this disease every year. And that as a result – over the course of their lifetime – these children were at greater risk of mental illnesses and anxiety disorders, chronic diseases such as heart disease, diabetes and cancer, infectious diseases like HIV, and social problems such as crime and drug abuse. If we had such a disease, what would we do?

The truth is we do have such a "disease". It is violence against children. And one of the first things we would do is draw on the evidence we already have to take immediate, effective and sustainable action to prevent such violence.

Progress in understanding and preventing violence against all children from birth to 18 years is advancing rapidly. Although greater investment is needed to increase our knowledge about how best to prevent violence against children, we already have sufficient evidence to allow us to stop the violence and replace it with safe, stable and nurturing environments in which children can thrive.

This package of seven evidence-based strategies builds on growing evidence that violence against children is preventable, and on a growing public consensus that it will no longer be tolerated. The package will help unify multisectoral efforts to raise awareness that, although levels of violence vary within and between countries, no society is immune as violence against children is everywhere, and it will encourage deeper engagement to prevent it and to treat the harmful consequences when it does occur.

The package is anchored in recognition by the Convention on the Rights of the Child that all children have the right to be free from all forms of violence. It also responds to the extensive and costly impacts that violence against children has on public health and development. It is an essential tool to help achieve Sustainable Development Goal Target 16.2, which calls for ending all forms of violence against children, and it will be useful to help achieve goals 1, 3, 4, 5, 10, 11 and 16 that target poverty, health, education, gender equality, safe environments and justice.

We have an opportunity and a responsibility to prevent violence, protect children and have a positive impact on a broad range of health, social and economic challenges facing low-, middle- and high-income countries. Violence against children can be prevented if the global community acts now, acts wisely and acts together. This package presents evidence-based ways to do it.

hilehan

Margaret Chan, Director-General, WHO

Thanse Ricales

Thomas Frieden, Director, CDC

Susan Bissell, Director, End Violence Against Children

Carissa Etienne, Director, PAHO

Deborah Birx, US Global AIDS Coordinator, PEPFAR

Michele Moiney- Kits

Michele Moloney-Kitts, Director, Together for Girls

Buty Cake

Anthony Lake, Executive Director, UNICEF

Alces

Yury Fedotov, Executive Director, UNODC

Jayle Emish

Gayle Smith, Administrator, USAID

Laura Tuck, Vice President for Sustainable Development, World Bank



INSPIRE: an overview

INSPIRE is an evidence-based resource for everyone committed to preventing and responding to violence against children and adolescents – from government to grassroots, and from civil society to the private sector. It represents a select group of strategies based on the best available evidence to help countries and communities intensify their focus on the prevention programmes and services with the greatest potential to reduce violence against children. The seven strategies are: Implementation and enforcement of laws; Norms and values; Safe environments; Parent and caregiver support; Income and economic strengthening; Response and support services; and Education and life skills. Additionally, INSPIRE includes two cross-cutting activities that together help connect and strengthen – and assess progress towards – the seven strategies. The seven INSPIRE strategies are most effective when implemented as part of a comprehensive, multisectoral plan that harnesses their synergies, as the strategies are intended to work in combination and reinforce each other. Though stakeholders in many countries are working to eliminate violence against children, their efforts are not always well coordinated and supported, and few are undertaken at a large scale. Coordination mechanisms are therefore essential, as no single sector can deliver the full package of interventions, and no individual government can tackle the growing threats to its children that now transcend national borders. Efforts to implement the package should therefore encourage cooperation and learning both within and between countries.

INSPIRE: the vision

INSPIRE's vision is a world where all governments, with the strong participation of civil society and communities, routinely implement and monitor interventions to prevent and respond to violence against all children and adolescents, and help them reach their full potential.

It reinforces the protections guaranteed in the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), which obliges States Parties to take all appropriate legislative, administrative, social, and educational measures to protect children from all forms of violence while in the care of parents, legal guardians, or any other person who has the care of the child. It reflects the urgent need to address the huge public health and social burden created by violence against children.

INSPIRE aims to help countries and communities achieve key priorities of the 2030 Sustainable

Development Goals (SDGs), a new set of goals that UN Member States will use to guide their priorities from 2016-2030. SDG targets addressing violence against children include Target 16.2, "end abuse, exploitation, trafficking and all forms of violence against and torture of children"; SDG Target 5.2, "eliminate all forms of violence against all women and girls in the public and private spheres, including trafficking and sexual and other types of exploitation", and SDG Target 16.1, "significantly reduce all forms of violence and related death rates everywhere".

In addition, the seven INSPIRE strategies are supported by and contribute to activities aimed at achieving several other SDG goals that target risk factors for violence against children, including those that address poverty, health, gender equality, education, safe environments and justice, and are therefore important to include in programming to prevent violence against all children.

INSPIRE: the collaboration

The World Health Organization (WHO) initiated preparation of the INSPIRE package, in collaboration with the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership, the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), the President's Emergency Program for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), Together for Girls, the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), United States Agency for International Development (USAID), and the World Bank (agencies with a long history of galvanizing a consistent, evidence-based approach to preventing violence against children).



Ending Violence Against Children is a Priority

Violence against the most vulnerable members of our society – our children and adolescents – has a devastating impact and leads to a wide range of health and social problems (**Figure 1**). Yet much of it is predictable and preventable through programmes that address its causes and risk factors.



Direct effect

Indirect effect due to adoption of high-risk behaviour

Magnitude of violence against children

An analysis of nationally representative survey data on the prevalence of violence against children in 96 countries estimates that 1 billion children globally – over half of all children aged 2–17 years – have experienced emotional, physical or sexual violence in the past year (2).

Despite its high prevalence, violence against children is often hidden, unseen or under-reported. Its hidden nature is well documented (3) – for example, a meta-analysis of global data finds self-reported child sexual abuse 30 times higher and physical abuse 75 times higher than official reports would suggest (4, 5).

Girls are particularly vulnerable to sexual violence. For example, the lifetime prevalence of childhood sexual abuse is 18% for girls, compared to 8% for boys (4). Perpetrators of sexual violence against girls are predominantly males. Girls are also more likely to experience intimate partner violence (sexual and/or physical); rape by acquaintances or strangers; child or early/forced marriage; trafficking for the purposes of sexual exploitation and child labour, and genital mutilation/cutting. Such violence occurs in many settings, including those where girls should be safe and nurtured — at home; travelling to, from and within school; in their communities; and in situations of humanitarian emergency, displacement, or post-conflict settings.

Boys are more likely to be both victims and perpetrators of homicide, which commonly involves weapons such as firearms and knives (7).



Globally, nearly **one in three** adolescent girls aged 15 to 19 (84 million) have been the victims of emotional, physical and/or sexual violence perpetrated by their husbands or partners *(6)*. Homicide is among the top five causes of death in adolescents, with boys comprising over 80% of victims and perpetrators. In addition, for every homicide there are hundreds of predominantly male victims of youth violence who sustain injuries as a result. Boys are also more likely to be the victims and perpetrators in fights and assaults *(7)*.

Given the high rates at which girls and boys experience violence, this paints an alarming picture of the extent to which children live with the impact of violence, in the absence of support or services. In many countries, the true magnitude of the problem is vastly underestimated, partly because prevalence estimates come from administrative data used by health or justice systems and not from national survey data, and partly because of the widespread beliefs that lead people – including children – to see violence as a norm rather than a problem demanding attention. Furthermore, girls and boys who do report such violence are often stigmatized, or not believed, and no action is taken. Though violence may be hidden, its consequences eventually surface (8), creating a pervasive, enduring and costly toll for children and adults, communities and nations.

In 2012, homicide claimed the lives of about 95 000 children and adolescents under the age of 20 years – almost **one in five** of all homicide victims that year *(6)*.



Defining violence against children

This package defines children as all persons aged under 18 years, and therefore defines violence against children as violence against all persons aged under 18 years. According to WHO, violence is "the intentional use of physical force or power, threatened or actual, against oneself, another person, or against a group or community, which either results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, death, psychological harm, maldevelopment, or deprivation" (9). Violence thus includes more than acts leading to physical harm. Its consequences are far wider than deaths and injuries, and can include communicable and noncommunicable disease, psychological harm, risky behaviours, educational and occupational underachievement and involvement in crime.

Types of violence against children

Most violence against children involves at least one of six main types of interpersonal violence^a that tend to occur at different stages in a child's development (**Figure 2**) (9):

- Maltreatment (including violent punishment) involves physical, sexual and psychological/emotional violence; and neglect of infants, children and adolescents by parents, caregivers and other authority figures, most often in the home but also in settings such as schools and orphanages.
- Bullying (including cyber-bullying) is unwanted aggressive behaviour by another child or group of children who are neither siblings nor in a romantic relationship with the victim. It involves repeated physical, psychological or social harm, and often takes place in schools and other settings where children gather, and online.
- Youth violence is concentrated among those aged 10–29 years, occurs most often in community settings between acquaintances and strangers, includes physical assault with weapons (such as guns and knives) or without weapons, and may involve gang violence.
- Intimate partner violence (or domestic violence) involves violence by an intimate partner or ex-partner.

Although males can also be victims, intimate partner violence disproportionately affects females. It commonly occurs against girls within child and early/ forced marriages. Among romantically involved but unmarried adolescents it is sometimes called "dating violence".

- Sexual violence includes non-consensual completed or attempted sexual contact; non-consensual acts of a sexual nature not involving contact (such as voyeurism or sexual harassment); acts of sexual trafficking committed against someone who is unable to consent or refuse; and online exploitation.
- Emotional or psychological violence and witnessing violence includes restricting a child's movements, denigration, ridicule, threats and intimidation, discrimination, rejection and other non-physical forms of hostile treatment. Witnessing violence can involve forcing a child to observe an act of violence, or the incidental witnessing of violence between two or more other persons.

When directed against girls or boys because of their biological sex or gender identity, any of these types of violence can also constitute gender-based violence.



Figure 2: Type of violence by age group affected.

••••••

^a Children can also be affected by two other types of violence that are beyond the scope of this package: self-directed violence, including suicidal behaviour and self-abuse, and collective violence such as war and terrorism, committed by larger groups of people. In addition, INSPIRE does not explicitly consider human trafficking, a risk factor that in some settings may increase the likelihood of violence against children. Lastly, the package does not cover female genital mutilation/cutting, for which consolidated guidance already exists (e.g. http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/topics/fgm/management-health-complications-fgm/en/ and http://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/ who_rhr_10-9_en.pdf).

Consequences and costs of violence against children

The immediate and long-term public health consequences and economic costs of violence against children undermine investments in education, health, and child well-being, and erode the productive capacity of future generations. Exposure to violence at an early age can impair brain development and damage other parts of the nervous system, as well as the endocrine, circulatory, musculoskeletal, reproductive, respiratory and immune systems, with lifelong consequences (8). Strong evidence shows that violence in childhood increases the risks of injury; HIV and other sexually transmitted infections; mental health problems; delayed cognitive development; poor school performance and dropout; early pregnancy; reproductive health problems; and communicable and noncommunicable diseases (10–30).

The economic impact of violence against children is also substantial, as shown by data from countries and regions where the financial toll of such violence has been estimated. In the USA alone, the total lifetime economic burden associated with new cases of child maltreatment occurring in one year was US\$ 124 billion in 2008, and costs increase if other types of violence, such as youth violence, are considered (*31, 32*). In the East Asia and Pacific region it is estimated that the economic costs of just a few of the health consequences of child maltreatment were equivalent to between 1.4% and 2.5% of the region's annual GDP (*33*).

Root causes of violence against children

A key factor that makes children and adolescents, particularly girls, vulnerable to violence (and increases the likelihood that boys and men perpetrate such violence) is social tolerance of both victimization of girls and perpetration by boys and men. Often this abuse or exploitation is perceived as normal and beyond the control of communities which, alongside shame, fear and the belief that no one can help, results in low levels of reporting to authorities. In addition, victims are often blamed for the violence they experience. This social tolerance of violence in general, and intimate partner and sexual violence in particular, stems from the low status of women and children in many societies, and cultural norms surrounding gender and masculinity. Therefore, changing gender norms relating to male entitlement over girls and women's bodies – and control over their behaviour – is a critical strategy to achieve gender equality, reduce violence aimed at girls, shape prevention activities and address specific care and support needs.

Violence is also rooted in a number of other social, economic and cultural factors that impact communities, families, relationships, and the manner in which children experience their daily lives. The social ecological model depicts this interplay of individual, relationship, community, and societal factors (**Figure 3**) (9).

- **Individual-level** risk factors include biological and personal history aspects such as sex, age, education, income, disability, impaired brain and cognitive development, psychological disorders, harmful use of alcohol, drug abuse, and a history of aggression or maltreatment.
- **Close-relationship level** risk factors include a lack of emotional bonding, poor parenting practices, family dysfunction and separation, associating with delinquent peers, children witnessing violence against their mother or stepmother, and early or forced marriage.
- **Community-level** risk factors include how the characteristics of settings such as schools, workplaces and neighbourhoods increase the risk of violence. These include poverty, high population density, transient populations, low social cohesion, unsafe physical environments, high crime rates and the existence of a local drug trade.
- **Society-level** risk factors include legal and social norms that create a climate in which violence is encouraged or normalized. These also include health, economic, educational and social policies that maintain economic, gender or social inequalities; absent or inadequate social protection; social fragility owing to conflict, post-conflict or natural disaster; weak governance and poor law enforcement.

The interaction between factors at the different levels is just as important as the influence of factors within a single level (9). For example, longitudinal studies suggest that complications associated with pregnancy and delivery – perhaps because they lead to neurological damage and psychological or personality disorder (individual risk factors) – seem to predict child maltreatment and youth violence mainly when they occur in combination with other problems within the family, such as poor parenting practices (34). Several other common risk factors – such as family dysfunction and low social cohesion within the community – place some children at much greater risk than others. And, as humanitarian crises including war, mass refugee movements, economic migration, climate disasters and disease outbreaks proliferate, more children than ever are becoming vulnerable to violence of all forms.



SOCIETAL	COMMUNITY	RELATIONSHIP	INDIVIDUAL
Rapid social change Economic inequality Gender inequality Policies that increase inequalities Poverty Weak economic safety nets Legal and cultural norms that support violence Inappropriate access to firearms Fragility due to conflict/post-conflict or natural disaster	 Concentrated poverty High crime levels High residential mobility High unemployment Local illicit drug trade Weak institutional policies Inadequate victim care services Physical environment situational factors 	 Poor parenting practices Marital discord Violent parental conflict Early and forced marriage Low socio-economic household status Friends that engage in violence 	 Sex Age Income Education Disability Victim of child maltreatment History of violent behaviour Alcohol/substance abuse Psychological/ personality disorder

Source: (9)

Though programmes and policies often address different forms of violence in isolation, it is important to recognize that the different forms are connected, as they share common root causes. Because they share common causes, they often occur together, and one can lead to another. For instance, being a victim of child maltreatment can increase the risk in later life of becoming a victim or perpetrator of sexual violence, youth violence, self-directed violence and intimate partner violence. Children who witness intimate partner violence against their mother or stepmother are also more likely to experience such violence in later life – both as victims and as perpetrators (35–36). Thus, programmes that effectively address root causes have high potential for reducing multiple forms of violence against children.

Preventability of violence against children

Violence against children is a multifaceted problem with causes at the individual, close relationship, community, and societal levels, so it must be simultaneously confronted on several different levels. The social ecological model serves a dual purpose in this regard, as each level in the model represents a dimension where both risks *and* opportunities for prevention co-exist.

Dealing with violence against children therefore involves implementing measures to:

- create safe, sustainable and nurturing family environments, and provide specialized help and support for families at risk of violence;
- modify unsafe environments through physical changes;
- reduce risk factors in public spaces (e.g. schools, places where young people gather) to reduce the threat of violence;
- address gender inequities in relationships, the home, school, the workplace etc.;
- change the cultural attitudes and practices that support the use of violence;
- ensure legal frameworks prohibit all forms of violence against children and limit youth access to harmful products, such as alcohol and firearms;
- provide access to quality response services for children affected by violence;
- eliminate the cultural, social and economic inequalities that contribute to violence, close the wealth gap and ensure equitable access to goods, services and opportunities; and
- coordinate the actions of the multiple sectors that have role to play in preventing and responding to violence against children.

As described in the following sections, the seven INSPIRE strategies cover all of these key entry points for preventing and responding to violence against children and adolescents.





INSPIRE components

The INSPIRE package includes **seven strategies** that together provide an overarching framework for ending violence against children. Each strategy is accompanied by a key **objective**; the **rationale** for the strategy; SDG Targets other than 16.2 which it contributes to and is supported by; its potential **effects** on preventing violence against children; specific **approaches** (including programmes, practices and policies), that advance the strategy; and **evidence** supporting these approaches. The seven strategies were selected based on a strong convergence in the research-based guidance already published by INSPIRE's participating agencies. They address risk and protective factors for violence against children at all four interrelated levels of risk (individual, relationship, community, society), and most have been shown to have preventive effects across several different types of violence, as well as benefits in areas such as mental health, education and crime reduction. Additionally, INSPIRE includes **two cross-cutting activities** that together help connect and strengthen – and assess progress towards – the seven strategies.



Criteria for inclusion

Each INSPIRE strategy contains one or more evidence-based approaches (**Table 1**). The examples of approaches do not form a comprehensive list of evidence-based policies, programmes and practices for each strategy, but rather illustrate models that are shown to reduce the likelihood of becoming a victim or perpetrator of violence against children; modify risk factors for such violence; or reduce its immediate and long-term consequences. In practice, the effectiveness of the strategies and approaches included in INSPIRE will depend on the quality and characteristics of their implementation. The model interventions represent either **effective**, **promising** or **prudent** practice.



Criteria for model interventions

Effective interventions meet at least one of the following criteria:

- at least two high- or moderate-quality impact studies using randomized controlled trial and/or highquality quasi-experimental designs have found favourable, statistically significant impacts in one or more violence against children domains (maltreatment, bullying, youth violence, intimate partner violence^b and sexual violence);
- the intervention is deemed **recommended** based on high-quality meta-analyses and systematic reviews of findings from evaluations of multiple interventions.

Promising interventions are those where:

- at least one high- or moderate-quality impact study using a randomized controlled trial and/or highquality quasi-experimental designs has found **favourable**, **statistically significant impacts in one or more violence against children domains** (maltreatment, bullying, youth violence, intimate partner violence, and sexual violence); or
- at least one high- or moderate-quality impact study using randomized controlled trial and/or a highquality quasi-experimental designs has found favourable, statistically significant impacts for one or more risk or protective factors for violence against children (such as educational attainment, positive parenting skills, communication between parents and children about effective strategies for avoiding exposure to violence, increased parental supervision).

Prudent practice components of the technical package meet at least one of the following criteria:

- **global treaties or resolutions** have determined the intervention as critical for reducing violence against children;
- the intervention has been demonstrated by **qualitative or observational** studies as effective in reducing violence against children.

The two cross-cutting components – Multisectoral actions and coordination, and Monitoring and evaluation – are essential requirements for any evidence-based, multisectoral intervention (*37*).

The INSPIRE strategies were as far as possible chosen to represent interventions that have been implemented and evaluated in lowresource settings. Where drawn from high-income settings, examples of interventions that appear especially effective in reducing violence against children – and also likely to succeed across various cultural settings – were selected. The INSPIRE package provides an opportunity to increase the number of studies of the effectiveness of the seven strategies in settings where currently there are relatively few such studies. It is therefore anticipated that INSPIRE will be regularly updated as new evidence emerges.

^b Evidence suggests that children's exposure to violence against their mothers/stepmothers may in some cases lead to increased risk of involvement in violence later in life (e.g. 35-36). Therefore, reducing intimate partner violence is an important goal in itself, and a means of reducing violence against children.

Strategy		Approach	Sectors	Cross-cutting activities
	Implementation and enforcement of laws	 Laws banning violent punishment of children by parents, teachers or other caregivers Laws criminalizing sexual abuse and exploitation of children Laws that prevent alcohol misuse Laws limiting youth access to firearms and other weapons 	Justice	
	Norms and values	 Changing adherence to restrictive and harmful gender and social norms Community mobilization programmes Bystander interventions 	Health, Education, Social Welfare	Multisectoral actions and coordination
	Safe environments	 Reducing violence by addressing "hotspots" Interrupting the spread of violence Improving the built environment 	Interior, Planning	
	Parent and caregiver support	 Delivered through home visits Delivered in groups in community settings Delivered through comprehensive programmes 	Social Welfare, Health	
	Income and economic strengthening	 Cash transfers Group saving and loans combined with gender equity training Microfinance combined with gender norm training 	Finance, Labour	
•	Response and support services	 Counselling and therapeutic approaches Screening combined with interventions Treatment programmes for juvenile offenders in the criminal justice system Foster care interventions involving social welfare services 	Health, Justice, Social Welfare	Monitoring and evaluation
	Education and life skills	 Increase enrolment in pre-school, primary and secondary schools Establish a safe and enabling school environment Improve children's knowledge about sexual abuse and how to protect themselves against it Life and social skills training Adolescent intimate partner violence prevention programmes 	Education	

Credit: WHO/TDR /Julio Takayama



INSPIRE implementation

The focus of INSPIRE is on what countries can do to prevent and respond to violence against children. Subsequent INSPIRE materials will focus in detail on how to implement the package contents, including indicators for monitoring both the implementation and impact of the seven strategies.^c In the meantime, INSPIRE: Seven Strategies for Ending Violence Against Children concludes with general guidance on implementation considerations that can be used to help catalyse progress towards ending violence against children.

^C These INSPIRE support materials are being developed. It is hoped to release the list of indicators before the end of 2016, and a set of implementation manuals (one for INSPIRE overall, and one per strategy), and research manuals in the course of 2017.

Applicability of INSPIRE strategies in conflict, post-conflict and other humanitarian settings

All seven INSPIRE strategies could be applied in settings affected by conflict or natural disaster, and the package includes several interventions shown to be effective in such situations. However, as with strategies that address other societal problems such as smoking, drug use and excessive alcohol use, mental health, crime, and road traffic injuries, the feasibility of successfully implementing them will vary according to the strategy and the context. In principle, because they do not depend upon intact social systems and functioning governance structures, interventions delivered through self-contained programmes can be delivered in any setting. These include, for example, parenting programmes, life skills training programmes, and services for victims of violence. By contrast, interventions involving the enforcement of laws by functioning police and justice systems will be difficult to implement where conflict or natural disaster have destroyed or severely eroded these structures.



INSPIRE strategies and approaches



Implementation and enforcement of laws

INSPIRE

Objective: Ensure the implementation and enforcement of laws to prevent violent behaviours, reduce excessive alcohol use, and limit youth access to firearms and other weapons



Rationale:

Developing and strengthening legal protections and policies for children and youth, in conjunction with the means to enforce these protections, is a prudent step in preventing violence against children. Laws that prohibit behaviours such as violent punishment and child sexual abuse, are useful in several ways. First, they show society that violent behaviour is wrong, and can therefore help eradicate prevailing norms that tolerate it. Second, they hold perpetrators accountable for their actions. Third, laws and policies can also be useful in reducing exposure to key risk factors for violence against children, by reducing alcohol misuse and limiting youth access to firearms and weapons. This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 3.5, 5.c and 16.3:

- 3.5 Strengthen the prevention and treatment of substance abuse, including narcotic drug abuse and harmful use of alcohol.
- 5.c Adopt and strengthen sound policies and enforceable legislation for the promotion of gender equality and the empowerment of all women and girls at all levels.
- 16.3 Promote the rule of law at national and international levels and ensure equal access to justice for all.

Potential effects of implementing and enforcing laws on reducing violence against children:

- Reductions in physical violence towards children by parents, caregivers and authority figures
- Reductions in sexual abuse of children, including forced or pressured sex, unwanted attempted sex, and unwanted sexual touching
- Reductions in sexual exploitation of children including trafficking, pornography and prostitution
- Reductions in excessive alcohol consumption and binge drinking
- Reductions in firearm-related deaths and non-fatal injuries
- Increases in social norms and attitudes that protect against the use of violent punishment against children
- Increases in social norms and attitudes that protect against the sexual abuse and exploitation of children
- Increases in social norms and attitudes that support gender equality



Approaches

This strategy encompasses two sets of laws. The first set comprises laws or measures that States Parties are obliged to implement under the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), which requires States Parties to take all appropriate legislative, administrative, social, and educational measures to protect children from all forms of violence while in the care of parents, legal guardians, or any other person who has the care of the child (38). The CRC also contains particular obligations concerning the protection of children from cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment and capital punishment, as well as sexual abuse and exploitation. The second set of laws are those limiting youth access to and misuse of alcohol and firearms, thereby addressing key risk factors for being a victim or perpetrator of violence against children. Additionally, refugee law, and laws criminalizing child marriage, forced labour, trafficking, child pornography and harmful practices may also contribute to reducing violence against children.

Laws banning violent punishment of children by parents, teachers or other caregivers

Evidence: Observational studies suggest these laws can reduce the use of violent punishment against children, deepen understanding of the negative effects on children of violent punishment, and change attitudes towards the use of such punishment (*39–41*). Findings from a study comparing five European countries – three of which had bans on corporal punishment and two of which did not – report that nearly all forms of corporal punishment were used less commonly in countries with legal bans than in those without such bans (*42*). Furthermore, acceptance of corporal punishment was lower in countries with bans on corporal punishment (*43*). A systematic review also showed that legislative restrictions on corporal punishment in 24 countries were closely associated with decreased support for and use of corporal punishment as a child discipline approach (*43*). By 2016, nearly 50 countries had prohibited all violent punishment of children, and another 52 had committed to doing so (*44*).





Anti-corporal punishment law and campaign (Sweden)

In 1979, the Swedish Parliament adopted an amendment to the Children and Parents Code that banned all forms of physical punishment or other emotionally abusive treatment of children. This made Sweden the first country in the world to explicitly prohibit parents from using corporal punishment or any other humiliating treatment in child rearing.

While the **Children and Parents Code** does not contain penalties, actions that meet the legal criteria of assault are subject to the Penal Code. This states that a person who inflicts bodily injury, illness or pain upon another, or renders him or her powerless or in a similar helpless state, shall be sentenced for assault to imprisonment for a maximum of two years. If the crime is less serious, perpetrators are fined or imprisoned for up to six months. If the offence is found to be especially serious, a sentence of up to 10 years may be imposed (45).

Effectively, children are given the same rights as adults to protect them from violent and other humiliating treatment. The legislative change, coupled with a national education campaign, was the result of a decades-long process that included the banning of corporal punishment in schools. The Swedish effort has had a significant, measurable impact on the lives of children: the number of children who have been hit has decreased from 90% to about 10% over a 35year period (45). Among parents, public support for corporal punishment also decreased from over half to barely 10% (45).



Laws criminalizing the sexual abuse and exploitation of children

Evidence: The CRC sets forth principles about sexual abuse and exploitation that can be incorporated or reflected in domestic laws. Most countries have such laws in place, though their strength varies depending on the legal definition of a child, what constitutes child sexual abuse and exploitation, and the extent to which the laws are enforced. For example, though virtually all countries have laws prohibiting statutory rape, such laws are fully enforced in less than two-thirds of countries. Enforcement is even less common for laws against contact sexual violence without rape and non-contact sexual violence (1).

Laws that prevent alcohol misuse

Evidence: Heavy alcohol consumption is a clearly established risk factor for most forms of violence against and among children, including the perpetration of child maltreatment, physical and sexual violence among male and female adolescents, and intimate partner violence (*34*). Globally, 17% of male and 6% of female adolescents aged 15–19 years are estimated to be heavy drinkers (i.e. consumed 60 grams or more of pure alcohol at least once in the past month) (*46*). Laws and policies limiting children's access to and adults' and children's misuse of alcohol can therefore play an important role in preventing violence against children.

A review of scientific studies published between 1950 and 2015 concluded that increasing the price of alcohol, restricting the days of sales and limiting the clustering of alcohol outlets are all associated with substantial reductions in the perpetration of interpersonal violence (47). The review further notes that even modest policy changes, such as 1% increases in alcohol price, one-hour changes to closing times, and limiting alcohol outlet densities substantially reduce violence. Furthermore, minimum-age purchase limits are effective in reducing alcohol consumption among youth (48), and setting age limits that are higher is more likely to deter youth drinking than younger age limits (49). Most countries' laws set the legal age limit for the purchase of alcohol at 18 years, although there is considerable variation in the extent to which such limits are enforced (46).


Laws limiting youth access to firearms and other weapons

Evidence: The minimum legal age to use, possess and purchase a firearm varies from country to country, although most set 18 years as the minimum. A recent systematic review (50) of interventions designed to reduce illegal possession and carrying found that directed police patrols focusing on illegal gun carrying can prevent gun crimes (including murders, shootings, gun robberies and gun assaults).

Other interventions such as **Child Access Prevention** (CAP) laws (which hold the gun owner responsible if a child gains access to a gun that is not securely stored) in the USA are associated with reductions in firearmrelated injuries. For example, a longitudinal study based on data from 11 US states (seven of which passed CAP laws between 1988 and 2003) found CAP laws were associated with lowering levels of non-fatal firearm injuries among children under the age of 18. However, most of these were unintentional injuries, and the findings related to youth homicide and other violence outcomes were inconsistent and weak (*51*).

Evidence for other laws and policies around the world (e.g. zerotolerance policies in schools; licensing requirements; laws to disrupt the illegal circulation of weapons within and between communities) is mixed (52). But, a recent South African study found that stricter licensing and reduced circulation of firearms accounted for an estimated 4585 lives saved across five major cities between 2001–2005 (with some of the steepest reductions occurring among 15–29-year-old males) (53). Strategies addressing youth access to firearms therefore show promise, although more research is needed to determine the most effective ways to prevent illegal possession, carrying, and use among youth.

Norms and values

INSPIRE

Objective: Strengthen norms and values that support non-violent, respectful, nurturing, positive and gender equitable relationships for all children and adolescents



Rationale:

Changing attitudes and norms in society is an important part of preventing violence against children (6). Doing so often requires modifying deeply ingrained social and cultural norms and behaviours – in particular, the idea that some forms of violence are not only normal, but sometimes justifiable (54). Examples include teachers hitting children because violent punishment is seen as legitimate; girls forced to have sex because of the sexual entitlement felt by boys and men; accepting child marriage or wifebeating as normal; male peers coercing younger boys into gang violence as a "rite of passage"; and girls and boys not reporting violence because of fear of stigma and shame.

A strategy to change attitudes and social norms is therefore a key part of the INSPIRE package, and, while hard to evaluate, norm-change activities at community or small-group level appear to be most effective when combined with other elements such as legislation or life-skills training. This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 4.7 and 5.1:

- 4.7 By 2030, ensure that all learners acquire the knowledge and skills needed to promote sustainable development, including, among others, through education for sustainable development and sustainable lifestyles, human rights, gender equality, promotion of a culture of peace and non-violence, global citizenship and appreciation of cultural diversity and of culture's contribution to sustainable development.
- 5.1 End all forms of discrimination against all women and girls everywhere.

Potential effects of norms and value change on reducing violence against children include:

- Reduced acceptance of violence against women and children
- Reductions in early and forced marriage
- More favourable beliefs towards gender equity and gender-equitable division of labour
- More favourable attitudes to non-violent approaches to parental discipline
- Greater recognition of what constitutes abusive behaviour towards intimate partners and children
- Increased bystander intervention to prevent violence against children and intimate partners
- Reductions in physical or sexual violence by a parent or intimate partner

Approaches

Evaluations of programmes and policies that modify potentially harmful parenting and gender norms find that promising approaches include changing adherence to harmful gender and social norms, community mobilization programmes, and bystander interventions. When supported by mass media/social mobilization campaigns and supportive services, these approaches have successfully encouraged greater reporting of violence and the enactment of new laws and policies that make certain forms of violence a punishable offence (54).

Changing adherence to restrictive and harmful gender and social norms

Evidence: Small group programmes targeting adult men and women and adolescent girls and boys report a number of significant violence prevention outcomes (55–59). Males in India participating in **Yaari-Dosti** were found to have 20%–30% decreases in intimate partner violence perpetration (59), and males in the USA programme **Coaching Boys Into Men** reported 38% fewer incidents of physical or sexual intimate partner violence perpetration 24 months after the intervention (59,60). Other significant outcomes of this programme, which provides high school athletics coaches with the resources they need to promote respectful behaviour among players and help prevent relationship abuse, harassment and sexual assault, included increases in bystander intention to intervene. The programme has been implemented in communities across the USA, and in India and South Africa.

In Nepal, the **Choices** curriculum aims to stimulate discussions between 10–14-year-old boys and girls in which they can reflect on topics relating to power and gender. A case-control study suggested that participation in **Choices** broadened children's perception of gender roles, including the role of women as wage earners and men as nurturers, and may have helped participants recognize that sexual harassment and teasing boys who step out of the "gender box" is inappropriate *(61)*.





Ending child marriage: a study of 23 programmes

Child marriage is a risk factor for intimate partner violence against girls and women, death in childbirth and non-fatal pregnancy-related complications (62), infant mortality (63) and low birth-weight (64). Child marriage disproportionately affects young girls, who are much more likely to be married as children than young boys (65, 66). Worldwide it is estimated that over 60 million women aged 20–24 years were married before they reached the age of 18 years (67). The extent of child marriage varies substantially between regions, with the highest rates found in West Africa, followed by South Asia, North Africa and the Middle East, and Latin America (68).

A 2011 review by the International Center for Research on Women (69) pointed to an increase in the number of interventions targeting child marriage during the past decade, but noted that very few were systematically evaluated. Based on analysis of 23 programmes that had some form of evaluation, the review found that few programmes focused exclusively on child marriage, which for most programmes was included along with goals for achieving other health, welfare or empowerment outcomes for adolescents and youth. Evaluated child marriage programmes were found to be heavily concentrated in South Asia, with Bangladesh and India topping the list. Countries in Africa and the Middle East, such as Ethiopia and Egypt, also contributed to the evidence base (70).

Programmes have generally deployed one or more of five core strategies to prevent child marriage: empowering girls with information, skills and support networks; educating and mobilizing parents and community members; enhancing the accessibility and quality of formal schooling for girls; offering economic support and incentives for girls and their families; and fostering an enabling legal and policy framework. The review found that most evaluation designs were weak, but that the strongest, most consistent results in reducing child marriage were evident for a subset of programmes promoting information, skills and networks for girls in combination with community mobilization (69).



Community mobilization programmes

Evidence: **SASA!** (Kiswahili for "Now!") in Uganda is a strong example of how norm change can be mobilized through community-based approaches to preventing violence against women(71). In communities where men and women participated in the programme, women experienced 52% less physical intimate partner violence, and the social acceptance of violence fell. Among women who did experience intimate partner violence, appropriate community responses more than doubled, and a follow-up study suggested there was a triple benefit for children (see **Box 1**).

In South Africa, the **Soul City** intervention to teach communities about domestic violence through 'edutainment' reached 86%, 25% and 65% of audiences through television, booklets and radio, respectively. The evaluation also found a demonstrable link between public exposure to Soul City's fourth series, which focused on domestic violence, and increased knowledge of support services – 41% of respondents reported awareness of a helpline set up by Soul City (74). Attitude shifts were also associated with the intervention, with a 10% increase in respondents disagreeing that domestic violence was a private affair. The intervention also developed a multimedia project aimed at children aged 8–12 years called **Soul Buddyz**, which offered television, radio and interactive content conveying potentially life-saving messages for the children before they become sexually active, with strategies for dealing with bullying, racism, violence, sex and HIV/AIDS (75).

Bystander interventions

Evidence: Experimental evaluations showed that programmes such as **Bringing in the Bystander** and The University of Kentucky's (USA) **Green Dot** violence prevention programme empowered young people to intervene and prevent violence against dating partners and acquaintances (76, 77). Interpersonal violence victimization rates (measured in the past academic year) were 17% lower among students attending the intervention (46%), relative to comparison campuses (56%). Violence rates were lower on intervention versus comparison campuses for sexual victimization, sexual harassment, stalking, and psychological intimate partner violence (78). Of note, both male and female students attending colleges with a Green Dot programme reported lower victimization, and males reported lower perpetration rates, compared to colleges without the programme.





SASA!, (Uganda)

Designed by Raising Voices and implemented in Kampala, Uganda, by the Centre for Domestic Violence Prevention, the **SASA!** approach seeks to change individuals' attitudes, community norms and structures by supporting entire communities through a phased process of change.

To begin with, community activists (CAs) – ordinary men and women keen to work to prevent violence - are selected and trained. Police officers, healthcare providers, institutional leaders and local governmental and cultural leaders also receive training, including discussions on the concept of "power". After being introduced to new ways of thinking about power and encouraged to consider gender-related power imbalances in their own lives and communities, the CAs are supported to engage their communities in the same critical reflection - not only about the ways in which men and women misuse power (with consequences for their relationships and communities) but also how people can use their power positively to foster change at an individual and community level.

In communities where men and women aged 18–49 years participated in a community-based randomized controlled trial of SASA!, women experienced 52% less physical intimate partner violence, and men and women expressed decreased social acceptance of violence (71–72). A follow-up study investigated whether the programme also had an impact on children's experiences of violence, and concluded that it had done so in three main ways. First, quantitative data suggest that reductions in intimate partner violence led to a 64% reduction in the prevalence of children witnessing intimate partner violence in their home. Second, among women who experienced reduced intimate partner violence, qualitative data suggests parenting and discipline practices sometimes also changed - improving parent-child relationships (and for a few parents, resulting in the complete rejection of violent punishment as a disciplinary method). Third, some participants reported intervening to prevent violence against children (73).

Safe environments

INSPIRE

Objective: Create and sustain safe streets and other environments where children and youth gather and spend time



Rationale:

Creating and sustaining safe community environments is a promising strategy for reducing violence against children and focuses on community environments other than homes and schools, as these are covered in the "Parent and caregiver support" and "Education and life skills" strategies in this package. Safe environments strategies focus on modifying communities' social and physical environment (rather than the individuals within it) with the aim of fostering positive behaviours and deterring harmful ones. The current evidence base supporting community-level interventions to prevent violence does not typically disaggregate the protective impact by age; therefore, for the purposes of this strategy, it is assumed that effective community-based interventions benefit children, youth and adults alike.

This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 11.1 and 11.7:

- 11.1 By 2030, ensure access for all to adequate, safe and affordable housing and basic services, and upgrade slums.
- 11.7 By 2030, provide universal access to safe, inclusive and accessible green and public spaces, in particular for women and children, older persons and persons with disabilities.

Potential effects of safe environments on reducing violence against children:

- Reductions in assault-related injuries
- Increased safety when moving around the community

Approaches

Evidence suggests that approaches that contribute to creating and sustaining safe environments include targeting interventions to address community violence "hotspots", interrupting the spread of violence, and improving the built environment. Additionally, it is important to ensure that institutions such as temporary and alternative care facilities, orphanages, police stations and detention centres are safe for children. Protection of youth perpetrators is essential, and although beyond the scope of this package, it is imperative that legislation, policies and programmes ensure that children deprived of their liberty have access to fair, effective and child-sensitive justice systems that promote non-custodial measures for children alleged to be offenders (79).

Reducing violence by addressing "hotspots"

Evidence: Studies from Brazil (80), Canada (81), South Africa (82) and the USA (83) show that many instances of youth violence occur in specific places (e.g. in particular streets, clubs and bars). Violence can therefore be reduced if prevention efforts are systematically focused on these "hotspots" (see **Box 2**). A systematic review of 10 randomized controlled trials of the effects of hotspots policing on property crime, violent crime and disorder found significant reductions. Importantly, the review controlled for the possible displacement of crime and violence to nearby places. The review also evaluated hotspots policing strategies combined with problem-oriented policing strategies and concluded that a mix of both approaches produced the largest overall reduction in crime and violence (84).



The Cardiff model (Wales)

The **Cardiff Model** for the prevention of violence (85, 86) involves collecting anonymized data on the "who, what, when, where and how" of violence-related injuries treated in hospital emergency departments in Cardiff, Wales, and combining these with data on violence-related incidents recorded by police. The combination of health and police data allows for the more accurate prediction of future patterns of violence and the identification

of violence hotspots, and is used to design and direct policing and other interventions, which so far have included:

- targeted policing, where the deployment of police units is aligned with the time and location of violence in certain hotspots;
- targeting premises licensed to sell alcohol and associated with violent incidents;



- informing alcohol licensing applications and appeals;
- developing strategies to reduce risks associated with specific weapon types (e.g. enforced use of plastic glasses, reductions in bottle availability);
- informing other public health and social strategies such as drug and alcohol services.

An evaluation of the Cardiff model assessed its impact on emergency department presentations for violence-related injuries and police-reported incidents of violence over time, and compared these rates to those of similar cities in the UK where such a data-sharing approach was not implemented. The evaluation found the strategy led to a 42% reduction in hospital admissions relative to comparison cities, and a 32% comparative reduction in woundings recorded by police (**Figure 5**). While not specific to children, the high proportion of adolescents presenting with violence-related injuries in Cardiff means there can be little doubt that violence among adolescents was reduced by the approach. Costeffectiveness analysis of the Cardiff model estimates a reduction in the economic and social costs of violence by £6.9 million in 2007 (*86*).

PERCENTAGE DECREASE IN VIOLENCE-RELATED INJURIES	0	Hospital admissions	Police-recorded woundings
	-10	<i></i>	-72 %
	-20	-42 %	
	-30		
	-40		
	-50		
	-60		
	-70 		
	-90		
	-100		
- /			Source: (85)

Figure 5: Reductions in violence-related injuries following implementation of Cardiff

model



Interrupting the spread of violence

Evidence: According to multiple quasi-experimental evaluations conducted in Chicago, Baltimore, Brooklyn and New York City (87–90), the **Cure Violence** programme is associated with fewer shootings, killings and retaliatory killings in communities where it has been implemented fully, with 20–70% reductions in violence. Using a public health approach usually applied to stop disease outbreaks, the Cure Violence model conceptualizes violence as an epidemic disease with three main components to stop it: 1) interrupting transmission in the community; 2) preventing its spread in the community; and 3) changing community norms or conditions that sustain transmission. Cure Violence aims to make neighbourhoods at high risk of gun violence safer, and it has been particularly effective in reducing firearm violence in community hotspots. Specifically, the model connects trained, high-risk individuals to serve as staff who connect with at-risk youth to detect and interrupt conflicts, make service referrals and change community beliefs about the acceptability of violence. One evaluation found that the model significantly reduced acceptance of the use of violence (attitude and norm change) among both programme participants and community youth in the short-term and over time. Relative to comparison communities, youth in programme implementation communities were significantly less likely to endorse violence as a strategy for settling disputes at six months following programme's implementation, and then 17 months later (88). The Cure Violence model is being implemented in 22 cities in eight countries in 2016 (see http://cureviolence.org/resources/cure-violence-resources/).

Improving the built environment

Evidence: Crime prevention through environmental design (CPTED) is a growing field producing promising evidence (from high- and some low- and middle-income countries) for interventions that prevent violent crime by changing the way physical environments are designed. Common CPTED characteristics include: built features that make it easier for people to see those around them and take action to avoid possible threats; help control access; enhance a sense of ownership, and encourage prosocial behaviour. Examples include but are not limited to landscape design, presence and upkeep of green spaces, greening of vacant lots, lighting, renovating abandoned buildings, safe and accessible transport and ensuring children's journeys to school are safe *(91)*.

One example of such a programme was evaluated in Colombia. In 2004, municipal authorities in Medellín built a free public transit system to connect isolated low-income slum neighbourhoods to newly built parks, libraries and community centres in the city centre. Transit-oriented development was accompanied by municipal investment in neighbourhood infrastructure. The interventions did not cover all neighbourhoods, and so provided an opportunity to test the effects of these changes on violence through a non-randomized "natural experiment". Rates of violence were assessed in intervention neighbourhoods and comparable control neighbourhoods before and after completion of the transit project, using a sample of 225 respondents from intervention neighbourhoods, and 241 from non-intervention control neighbourhoods (*92*). The intervention was associated with significant declines in neighbourhood violence. The drop in homicide between 2003 and 2008 was 66% greater in intervention neighbourhoods than in control neighbourhoods, and a corresponding drop in reports of violent events was 74% greater in intervention neighbourhoods (*92*). Residents of intervention neighbourhoods also experienced more growth in willingness to rely on the police. Though effects on rates of violence were not disaggregated by age, the fact that 40% of residents in the intervention areas were aged 12–20 years and that older adolescent boys in particular are at high risk of homicide makes it likely that youth benefitted from the intervention.

Credit: WHO/TDR /Julio Takayama

Parent and caregiver support

Objective: Reduce harsh parenting practices and create positive parent-child relationships

INSPIRE



Rationale:

Helping parents and caregivers to understand the importance of positive, non-violent discipline in child development and of close, effective parent-child communication reduces harsh parenting practices, creates positive parent-child interactions and helps increase bonding between parents or other caregivers and children – all factors that help prevent violence against children. Supporting families, parents and caregivers to learn positive parenting can prevent the separation of children from families, the risk of child maltreatment at home, witnessing intimate partner violence against mothers or stepmothers, and violent behaviour among children and adolescents (93–95). Evaluations of these programmes also indicate that this type of prevention is less costly than paying the price for the consequences of violence against children (96).

This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 1.3, 3.2 and 4.2:

- 1.3 Implement nationally appropriate social protection systems and measures for all, including floors^d, and by 2030 achieve substantial coverage of the poor and vulnerable.
- 3.2 By 2030, end preventable deaths of newborns and children under 5 years of age, with all countries aiming to reduce neonatal mortality to at least 12 per 1000 live births and under-5 mortality to at least 25 per 1000 live births.
- 4.2 By 2030, ensure that all girls and boys have access to quality early childhood development, care and pre-primary education so that they are ready for primary education.

Potential effects of parental and caregiver support on reducing violence against children:

- Reductions in proven child maltreatment cases and in referrals to child protection services
- Reductions in abusive, negative or harsh parenting, especially in relation to discipline
- Reductions in bullying and being bullied
- Reductions in physical, emotional or sexual violence victimization by partners or peers
- Reductions in aggression and delinquency during adolescence
- Increases in positive parent-child interactions
- Increases in parental monitoring of child and youth safety

^d For instance, national basic social security guarantees that ensure access to essential health care and income security.



Approaches

Approaches that support parents and caregivers can vary by type of violence addressed, age of the child, or the way the policies and programmes are delivered. Evidence supports a number of different delivery modalities as being effective, including home visits, group-based training and support in community settings, and parenting as a component of comprehensive interventions.

Parent support delivered through home visits

Evidence: The evidence of effectiveness for home visiting programmes is strong (although almost all studies reviewed are from high-income countries). For instance, a systematic review of over 20 studies of home visiting programmes conducted in the USA concluded that they substantially reduced child maltreatment (*97*).^e

The best-researched example is the Nurse-Family Partnership (NFP), **USA** which began in 1977 by promoting a safe home environment, encouraging competent caregiving by parents and improving material support for families by connecting them to health and social services. Central to the model are registered nurses who make home visits to young, first-time, low-income mothers in the first 2 years of their children's lives. Three randomized controlled trials of NFP, conducted over several decades, documented a number of long-term positive outcomes, including improved prenatal health, fewer childhood injuries, fewer undesired pregnancies and increased maternal employment (98). The 15-year follow-up to the first trial reported a 48% reduction in child abuse and neglect among families who received the home visit intervention compared to those that did not receive it (Figure 6) (99). Furthermore, the NFP is cost-effective: a cost-benefit analysis of the programme found it saved four times as much money as was spent on it (100). The NFP approach is now being scaled-up across the USA, and is implemented in Australia, Canada, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom, among other countries.

.....

^e Not all home visiting programmes are equally effective. Most reviews conclude that at the level of individual programmes, some show few or no effects and others show strong effects. These inconsistencies probably reflect the widely varying content and focus of home visiting models. For instance, some involve programme delivery by professional nurses, while others use trained lay people, and some involve interventions spread over several years; others comprise a small number of interventions in a brief period.





Figure 6: Reduction in child maltreatment due to Nurse-Family Partnership programme at 15-year follow up

For more information see

http://www.nursefamilypartnership.org/assets/PDF/Policy/NFP_Evidentiary_Foundations.aspx

A 2013 systematic review examined the effectiveness of programmes to improve positive parenting skills and reduce harsh and abusive parenting in low- and middle-income countries *(102)*. Although there were few rigorous studies, findings from the two largest, highest-quality trials suggest parenting interventions may be feasible and effective in improving parent-child interaction and parental knowledge in relation to child development. For instance, in 1998 in Cape Town, South Africa, a home visiting programme was developed whereby trained lay workers who were mothers themselves provided an average of 16 home visits for new mothers living in a deprived community. Results of the randomized trial evaluation found that at 12 months after completion of the programme, the home visits had a significant positive impact on the quality of the mother-infant relationship, and on helping the infant feel secure in its attachment – factors known to be protective against child maltreatment and positive for children's development *(103)*.

Parent training and support delivered in groups in community settings

Evidence: Evidence for parenting training and support in groups is promising. The **ACT Raising Safe Kids** initiative, implemented in at least 10 states in the USA and in a number of low- and middle-income countries, was found to be effective in reducing harsh discipline by up to 50% (104), while **SOS!** – a programme delivered by primary care providers in health centres during routine immunization visits – significantly reduced abusive or neglectful parenting in a range of low- and middle-income countries (102).

Parenting programmes in post-conflict settings and with displaced populations have also proven effective. Working with Burmese migrant and displaced families on the border between Myanmar and Thailand (105), and with very poor communities in rural Liberia (106), the **International Rescue Committee** demonstrated through randomized control trials how group-based parenting programmes, combined with a limited number of home visits, can reduce harsh physical and psychological punishment, increase positive strategies to manage children's behaviour, and enhance the quality of caregiver-child interactions.

The **Parents/Families Matter!** Programme is parentfocused intervention designed to promote positive parenting practices and effective parent-child communication around issues such as sex, sexuality, sexual risk reduction, HIV prevention, physical and emotional violence and sexual abuse. Parents/ Families Matter! aims to heighten parents' awareness of the important role they play in the lives of their children as they reach adolescence, enhance positive parenting skills, and prepare parents to communicate about sex-related issues with their children (6). The programme is delivered through communitybased, group-level interventions for parents and caregivers of children aged 9–12 years. The programme is currently active in eight African countries with support from CDC and PEPFAR. In 2013, a sixth module on child sexual abuse was added to supplement the existing five-session Families Matter! curriculum. The aim of this module is to increase parents' awareness of child sexual abuse, and how they can help prevent and respond to it *(6)*.

Parents/Families Matter! materials have been translated into 15 languages. Pre- and post-test evaluation results found that parents significantly increased their knowledge, skills and confidence in communication with their adolescent children about sexuality and sexual risk reduction. An evaluation of Parents/Families Matter! in Kenya showed that parents and children both reported significant increases in parental monitoring and improved communications around sexuality and sexual riskrelated topics. The evaluation also showed that the intervention was well received by the community. To date, the Parents/Families Matter! Programme has reached more than 400 000 families and 90% of participants have attended all programme sessions [6].





Parenting for Lifelong Health (South Africa)

In South Africa, Parenting for Lifelong Health (PLH) is developing, testing and widely disseminating a suite of affordable, evidence- and group-based parenting programmes for low-resource settings (107). The PLH programmes are mainly directed at preventing child maltreatment and involvement in other forms of violence, such as youth and intimate partner violence. PLH programmes include PLH for Young Infants (late-pregnancy to 6 months old); PLH for Older Infants (14–16 months); PLH for Kids (2-9 years); and PLH for Teens (10-17 years old). All PLH prototype programmes are based on shared social learning principles, which include modelling of learned behaviour, positive parenting skills before discipline, positive reinforcement to promote good behaviour, positive instruction-giving, ignoring negative attention-seeking behaviour, and nonviolent limit-setting.

There is preliminary evidence of effectiveness for these prototype programmes in South Africa (103, 108). For instance, preliminary findings of a large randomized controlled trial of the PLH Teen prototype programme conducted in rural and urban areas of Eastern Cape Province show that, compared to a control group, physical abuse was reduced according to caregivers (44% reduction) and teens (48% reduction); emotional abuse was reduced according to caregivers (61% reduction) and teens (28% reduction). and positive parenting improved in both caregiver (17% increase) and teen (7% increase) intervention groups compared to the control group (Cluver L, University of Oxford, unpublished data, 8 March 2016). PLH programmes are being adapted and tested in other low- and middle-income countries, including Democratic Republic of Congo, El Salvador, Kenya, Lesotho, the Philippines, South Sudan and Tanzania.

Parent support and training as part of comprehensive programmes

Evidence: Comprehensive programmes target vulnerable families such as those with adolescent mothers or parents with low incomes, and are typically delivered in the community at health centres, schools or neighbourhood centres. They usually include the provision of family support, pre-school education, child-care and health services. They target child risk factors for violence such as early disruptive and aggressive behaviour; impaired cognitive and social-emotional skills; lack of social support; and inadequate parenting. Some that include a parenting component focus broadly on building positive social-emotional skills (such as the **Positive Action** programme in the USA), or they may aim specifically to prevent violence by peers or partners (such as KiVa in Finland and in least 15 other countries, and **Families for Safe Dates** in the USA). These programmes were associated with significant reductions, such as a 20–60% reduction in violent behaviours, a 20% reduction in bullying, and a 70% reduction in physical dating abuse victimization (109–112).

Income and economic strengthening

INSPIRE

Objective: Improve families' economic security and stability, reduce child maltreatment and intimate partner violence



Rationale:

Income and economic strengthening interventions can benefit children by reducing child maltreatment and decreasing intimate partner violence, thereby minimizing the likelihood that children witness such violence and suffer the consequences, including the potential that children themselves become victims or perpetrators of violence. In addition, increasing women's access to economic resources strengthens household economic status in ways that can prevent the abuse and neglect of children. For example, it enables women to increase investments in their children's education, thereby improving school attendance – a protective factor for violence against children. This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 1.3, 1.4, 5.2, 5.3 and 10.2:

- 1.3 Implement nationally appropriate social protection systems and measures for all, including floors, and by 2030 achieve substantial coverage of the poor and vulnerable.
- 1.4 By 2030, ensure that all men and women, in particular the poor and the vulnerable, have equal rights to economic resources, as well as access to basic services, ownership and control over land and other forms of property, inheritance, natural resources, appropriate new technology and financial services, including microfinance.
- 5.2 Eliminate all forms of violence against all women and girls in the public and private spheres, including trafficking and sexual and other types of exploitation.
- 5.3 Eliminate all harmful practices such as child, early and forced marriage, and female genital mutilation.
- 10.2 By 2030, empower and promote the social, economic and political inclusion of all, irrespective of age, sex, disability, race, ethnicity, origin, religion or economic or other status.

Potential effects of empowering families economically on reducing violence against children:

- Reductions in physical violence towards children by parents or other caregivers
- Reductions in intimate partner violence
- Reductions in children witnessing intimate partner violence in the home
- Reductions in early and forced marriage of young girls
- Increases in social norms and attitudes that disapprove of intimate partner violence



Approaches

Reviews of income and economic strengthening evidence find that promising approaches include cash transfers, as well as programmes that integrate gender equity training with community savings and loan groups, or with microfinance (113).

Cash transfers

Evidence: Since the mid-2000s, governments in low- and middle-income countries have invested more and more in cash transfers – direct and regular cash payments that increase incomes for vulnerable households and which appear to raise access to health and education services (114). When cash transfers are provided for women in conjunction with another intervention, such as parent training, they have also been shown to improve parental monitoring, reduce child maltreatment and increase prosocial behaviour that is positive, helpful, and intended to promote social acceptance and friendship among adolescent boys (115–117).

However, there is also evidence that cash transfers for girls, in the absence of complementary social or behavioural interventions, may increase their risk of sexual harassment. One study revealed (118) that while girls who had a savings account increased their economic assets, they were also more likely to have been sexually touched and harassed by men. Importantly, this suggests that economic asset-building must be accompanied by simultaneous strengthening of social assets – including social networks and reproductive health knowledge – to avoid girls becoming more vulnerable to increased risk of sexual violence.

Mexico's **Opportunidades** programme aimed to improve education, as well as health and nutrition, by providing conditional cash transfers to families. The transfers were dependent on families meeting certain conditions, such as ensuring children's school attendance. Programme evaluations provided clear evidence that these interventions led to increases in several factors that protect against youth violence, such as increased school enrolment and total years of schooling, lower levels of dropout, and reduced alcohol consumption (119).

Cash transfers have been shown to improve parental monitoring, reduce child maltreatment by 10%, reduce aggressive symptoms in children by 10%, and increase pro-social behaviour among adolescent boys in particular (115–117). Three randomized control trials (in California and Wisconsin, USA) that combined cash transfers with other support such as health insurance and child-care subsidies or child care – along with help getting a General Educational Development high school degree, a job, or job training – showed improvements in positive parenting (115, 116, 120). Cash transfers are also proven to help keep girls and boys in school, and have been shown to reduce intimate partner violence witnessed by children, which in turn can reduce the likelihood that they will become victims or perpetrators of violence later in life (121, 122).





Cash transfers help reduce child sexual abuse and exploitation

(Kenya, Zambia, Zimbabwe, Malawi, Tanzania)

Cash transfers are an increasingly popular tool in African governments' social protection strategies. By directly addressing structural factors such as poverty and barriers to education – and indirectly reducing gender inequality – cash transfers have the potential to reduce the risk of sexual abuse and exploitation among children and youth.

Through impact evaluations, the **Transfer Project** has built an evidence base demonstrating the positive impacts of large, government-run social cash transfers on a range of well-being, economic and child protection outcomes in eight African countries. Its work is linked to government programming and structures, and informs how national programmes are designed and scaled-up. Emerging evidence shows Zimbabwe's **Harmonized Social Cash Transfer Programme** reduced the likelihood of experiencing forced sex among youth, while **Malawi's Social Cash Transfer Programme** delayed sexual debut among youth.

For more information see http://www.cpc.unc.edu/projects/transfer



Group savings and loans associations combined with gender norm/equity training

Evidence: In Cote d'Ivoire, a randomized controlled trial evaluated a group savings and loans programme which ran in conjunction with group discussions with men and women on equitable gender roles and norms. The programme was found to reduce past-year physical intimate partner violence by over 50% among women who participated with their male partners (in more than 75% of the programme's intervention sessions) compared to those participating in group savings activities only (123). Such reductions should also decrease exposure of children to domestic violence, which is an important risk factor for subsequent involvement in victimization and/or perpetration.

However, while the programme significantly reduced violence against women who married as adults, there was no effect for child brides (124). Thus, careful consideration of how such programmes may impact the risk of violence in certain groups of individuals is therefore critical before deciding to proceed with such interventions.

Microfinance combined with gender norm/equity training

Figure 4: Reduction in intimate partner violence among 430 women receiving the Intervention with Microfinance and Gender Equity (IMAGE) programme

	0
Intimate Partner Violence	-10
	-20
-50 %	-30
	-40
	-50
	-60
	-70
	-80
	-90
	-100
Source: (128	

Evidence: In rural South Africa, experimental evaluations showed that a microfinance programme combined with education on HIV infection, gender norms, domestic violence and sexuality – known as **IMAGE (Intervention with Microfinance for Aids and Gender Equity)** – reduced physical and/or sexual violence exposure by 50% among women participating in the intervention compared to a control group (**Figure 4**) (125–127).





Empowerment and Livelihood for Adolescents (Afghanistan and Uganda)

Empowerment and Livelihood for Adolescents

(ELA) is a programme offering hundreds of thousands of adolescent girls aged 14-20 years the opportunity for a better life through mentorship, life skills and microfinance training. Pioneered in Bangladesh by the international development organization BRAC, and run in countries including Afghanistan and Uganda, ELA differs from most skills programmes in two ways: the programme combines life and livelihood skills so social empowerment is reinforced by financial empowerment; and training is offered through adolescent clubs rather than in schools. The clubs help reach students as well as dropouts, and offer spaces where girls feel secure enough to discuss problems in small groups and build social networks away from the pressures of family and male-centred society (6).

Led by peer mentors, the programmes educate girls on their rights, help them resolve conflicts and train them in health and gender issues, including sexual and reproductive health. Girls learn the importance of staying in school and avoiding early marriage and pregnancy. Peer mentors also coach the girls in basic financial literacy – how to earn and save – along with livelihood skills training, business planning and budget management so they gain confidence and an entrepreneurial mindset *(6)*. The ELA programme has been rigorously tested and shown to have positive impacts in the lives of girls. In 2014 the World Bank conducted an evaluation of ELA in Uganda, home to one of the world's highest rates of unemployed young women and teen pregnancy rates of 10–12%. The report found that among ELA programme participants (compared to non-participant adolescent girls):

- teen pregnancy rates were 26% lower, and condom use increased by 28%;
- early entry into marriage/cohabitation fell by 58%;
- reports of having unwanted sex decreased by 50%.

Additionally, there was a 72% increase in ELA participants' engagement in income-generating activities, almost entirely driven by self-employment. Notably, the evaluation found no reduction in school enrolment rates among ELA participants. In fact, girls who had previously dropped out of school were more likely to want to re-enrol, suggesting a positive correlation between the empowerment of girls through vocational and life skills training and their willingness to invest in formal education (129, 130).

Response and support services

INSPIRE

Objective: Improve access to good-quality health, social welfare and criminal justice support services for all children who need them – including for reporting violence – to reduce the long-term impact of violence



Rationale:

Basic health services, such as emergency medical care for violence-related injuries and clinical care for victims of sexual violence, including post-exposure prophylaxis against HIV in cases of rape when indicated, must be in place before provision of the more specialized counselling and social services described here are contemplated. Guidance on emergency medical care (131) and on clinical care for victims of sexual violence (132) is already available.

Where these basic services are in place, providing counselling and social services to victims and perpetrators of violence against children can help to break the cycle of violence in children's lives and help them better cope with and recover from the health and mental health consequences of these experiences, including trauma symptoms (133). However, in lowand middle-income settings the proportion of child victims of violence receiving health and social welfare services is very low. For instance, less than 10% of children who experienced sexual violence reported receiving services according to surveys in Cambodia, Haiti, Kenya, Malawi, Swaziland, Tanzania and Zimbabwe (134).

Increasing the proportion of children that receive response and support services requires that effective child-focused services and mechanisms for children to seek help, support and care, and to report violent incidents, are put in place. These can include counselling and referrals to child protection services such as the police, health care providers, and social welfare workers, and assistance with securing

temporary accommodation when necessary (6). Treatment programmes for juvenile offenders in the criminal justice system can also reduce the likelihood of further violence on their part, and are called for in the United Nations model strategies and practical measures on the elimination of violence against children in the field of crime prevention and criminal justice (135). The effectiveness of such services requires that relevant protection, safety, social welfare, health and other service providers and government authorities act on referrals and requests. In addition, there must be government-supported safe, childsensitive, well-publicized, confidential and accessible mechanisms, staffed by specially trained providers, to whom children can report incidents of violence. Although hotlines and helplines do not have evidence demonstrating their effectiveness, some communities use these in an effort to make it easier for child victims and their families to report violence and seek information and assistance (6).

This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 3.8 and 16.3:

- 3.8 Achieve universal health coverage, including financial risk protection, access to quality essential health-care services and access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all.
- 16.3 Promote the rule of law at national and international levels and ensure equal access to justice for all.

Potential effects of providing clinical, therapeutic and criminal justice support services on reducing violence against children:

- Reductions in recurrence of the same type of violence in the short term
- Reductions in trauma symptoms (e.g., post-traumatic stress disorder, depression, anxiety)
- Reductions in sexually transmitted infections and negative reproductive health outcomes
- Reductions in victimization or perpetration of violence in the short term and later in life



Approaches

Reviews of therapeutic, clinical, criminal justice and child protection services find evidence that some are effective and others promising for reducing the health and social impacts of violence against children. The range of approaches for providing services is wide, and includes therapeutic approaches such as cognitive behavioural therapy; linking screening for child maltreatment or partner violence to interventions such as support groups, shelters and case management, post-rape health services; treatment programmes for juvenile offenders; and foster care involving social welfare services (*136, 137*).

Counselling and therapeutic approaches

Evidence: Trauma-focused Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (TF-CBT) for individuals and groups is effective in reducing trauma symptoms and long-term negative psychological and emotional outcomes in children and adolescents who have experienced violence – reducing these by up to 37% for individual and 56% for group TF-CBT participants (**Figure 7**) (133, 138). This includes victims of child maltreatment and various forms of youth violence, including fighting and sexual assault. One group of researchers found it feasible to deliver TF-CBT through trained lay health workers for both vulnerable children, as well as for young women, in low-income countries (139, 140).



Figure 7: Reductions in trauma symptoms and functional impairment across 11 trauma-focused cognitive behavioural therapy trials





Using TF-CBT to treat children affected by violence and other adversities [Zambia]

In Lusaka, Zambia, 257 boys and girls aged 5–18 years who had experienced at least one traumatic incident (including abuse and exploitation) and reported significant trauma-related symptoms (such as post-traumatic stress disorder) were recruited from five communities. The children were randomly assigned either to an intervention group where they received 10–16 sessions of TF-CBT, or to a comparison group where they received the "treatment as usual" offered to orphaned and vulnerable children. Treatment as usual included psychosocial counselling, peer education, support groups and testing for and treatment of HIV/ AIDS. Importantly, the TF-CBT was delivered by trained and supervised lay counsellors rather than specialist mental health providers. The study found that trauma symptoms were reduced by 82% in the intervention group compared to a 21% reduction in the group receiving treatment as usual. Functional impairment was reduced by 89% by the intervention compared to a 68% reduction from treatment as usual.

TF-CBT was significantly more effective than the treatment as usual (140). These findings are especially important given that there are unlikely to be sufficient resources in most low-income settings to recruit specialist mental health care providers, or to train lay workers in more than one approach to dealing with the effects of trauma (141).



Screening combined with interventions

Evidence: Training health professionals to identify possible exposure or risk of exposure to violence can help them offer a range of possible interventions sooner rather than later. One model for addressing risk factors for child maltreatment is the Safe Environment for Every Kid model, which involves training paediatric primary caregivers to identify parental depression, substance abuse, intimate partner violence and stress, and to treat and/or refer parents with these problems. A randomized controlled trial of this intervention in a low-income urban community in the USA showed that it led to a 31% reduction in child protection service reports, fewer neglect-related problems recorded in children's medical charts and fewer self-reports of severe physical assault by mothers (142).

Following WHO, "universal screening" or "routine enquiry" (i.e. asking women in all health-care encounters) about intimate partner and family violence should not be implemented. However, health-care providers should ask about exposure to intimate partner violence when assessing conditions that may be caused or complicated by intimate partner violence (132). The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force thus recommends that screening for intimate partner violence in women of reproductive age is paired with an intervention (e.g. counselling with an emphasis on safety behaviours and information on community resources), and reports that, together, these interventions have a moderate net benefit and are therefore considered effective (143). Evidence from randomized controlled trials support various interventions for women of childbearing age, including counselling, home visits, information leaflets, referrals to community services, and mentoring support. Depending on the type of intervention, these services may be provided by doctors, nurses, social workers, mentors or community workers. Screening for intimate partner violence combined with links to services is directly relevant to adolescent girls experiencing violence in

intimate partner relationships. Such screening is also relevant for protecting younger children from indirect exposure to domestic violence, as such exposure increases the risk of becoming a victim or perpetrator of violence in later years.

In another randomized trial, screening pregnant women or mothers of young children for intimate partner violence and providing behavioural counselling led to a 50% reduction in recurrent episodes of intimate partner violence, and better birth outcomes (144). Furthermore, the **Hawaii Healthy Start Program**, a promising programme that linked intimate partner violence screening to home visiting, decreased both child abuse and intimate partner violence. An evaluation of this programme reports that home visiting provided by semi-professionals to high-risk mothers was effective in reducing both intimate partner violence (by 15%) and child maltreatment (by 40%) (145, 146).



Treatment programmes for juvenile offenders in the criminal justice system

Evidence: Several systematic reviews find that treatment programmes for young offenders (including those convicted of perpetrating violent offences) in the criminal justice system are effective in preventing reoffending by juveniles, whether male or female. They also show that interventions such as counselling and skills training (including cognitive behavioural approaches), are more effective than those based on strategies of control or coercion, such as surveillance, deterrence and discipline *(147)*.

One study (148) found that programmes for serious or chronic juvenile offenders in detention reduced reoffending in general, and serious violent reoffending in particular. Interventions with a cognitive or cognitivebehavioural emphasis applied to adolescent boys and young men in juvenile reform centres were particularly effective, leading to the conclusion that it is socially beneficial to treat this population, especially because juveniles responsible for violent offences are at high risk of becoming chronic offenders. A systematic review of studies on the effects of young offender treatment programmes in Europe (149) reached a similar conclusion. The best programmes reduced reoffending by 16%.

Foster care interventions involving social welfare services

Evidence: In many countries, children who are victims (or at high risk) of maltreatment and other vulnerable children (e.g. children with disabilities). are often placed in out-of-home care, including either alternative family care - including foster or kinship care - or institutional care such as orphanages, group homes or residential treatment centres. Placement in orphanages continues to be a common approach to raising children in need of safe family care, with at least 2 million children living in these settings worldwide (150). Studies comparing children living in orphanages to those living in high-quality foster families show that high-quality foster care helps protect children from the negative impacts of institutionalization on brain function, cognitive development and social-emotional well-being (151). Thus, approaches that help keep child victims of violence in safe families are in the best interest of the child.

Evidence from a recent review suggests particular types of foster care may be more effective in reducing child maltreatment than traditional foster care programmes. These include enhanced foster care (for example, where there is better training for caseworkers or greater access to services); foster care accompanied by ongoing training support and/or mentoring; and kinship foster care, whereby children who cannot live at home are placed with relatives or family friends (152). Many countries, particularly highincome countries, have policies favouring kinship foster care. One high-quality systematic review (153) suggested that children in kinship care may do better than children in traditional foster care in terms of their behavioural development, mental health functioning and the stability and quality of the relationships with their kinship foster carers.

Education and life skills

INSPIRE

Objective: Increase children's access to more effective, gender-equitable education and social-emotional learning and life-skills training, and ensure that schools environments are safe and enabling



Rationale:

Gains in education for both girls and boys, as measured by school enrolment and attendance, protect against both victimization and perpetration of certain forms of violence, including childhood sexual violence, youth violence, partner violence and childhood marriage. These advances also protect against the consequences of violence, including HIV, sexually transmitted infections and unintended pregnancy (154, 155).

Schools offer an important space where children, teachers and education personnel can learn and adopt pro-social behaviours that can contribute to preventing violence within the school and in the community. Life skills training can prevent violence against children by enhancing their communication, conflict management and problem solving skills, and assisting them to build positive peer-to-peer relationships. While schools are an especially important space where life skills training programmes can be delivered, they can also be provided in informal settings such as community centres (for children not in school) and refugee camps. They are usually delivered over several years, and can involve 20–150 classroom-based sessions. Many programmes include age-specific modules, ranging from those for pre-school and kindergarten-age children, through primary school and up to secondary school age.

This strategy contributes to and is supported by activities to achieve SDG Targets 4.4, 4.7, 4.a and 5.1:

- 4.4 By 2030, substantially increase the number of youth and adults who have relevant skills, including technical and vocational skills, for employment, decent jobs and entrepreneurship.
- 4.7 By 2030, ensure that all learners acquire the knowledge and skills needed to promote sustainable development, including, among others, through education for sustainable development and sustainable lifestyles, human rights, gender equality, promotion of a culture of peace and non-violence, global citizenship and appreciation of cultural diversity and of culture's contribution to sustainable development.
- 4.a Build and upgrade education facilities that are child, disability and gender sensitive; and provide safe, non-violent, inclusive and effective learning environments for all.
- 5.1 End all forms of discrimination against all women and girls everywhere.

Potential effects of education and life skills on reducing violence against children:

- Increases in school attendance and academic success
- Reductions in child marriage
- Reductions in sexual assault
- Reductions in physical and sexual intimate partner violence victimization and perpetration
- Empowers girls and boys to recognize and protect themselves against intimate partner violence
- Reductions in aggressive and violent behaviours
- Reductions in drug use and excessive alcohol use
- Reductions in bullying behaviours

Approaches

Evidence supports the effectiveness of a number of approaches for this strategy, including increasing school enrolment at all educational levels; establishing a safe and enabling school environment; improving children's knowledge and skills about protecting themselves from violence; life and social skills training; and adolescent intimate partner violence prevention programmes. Giving children and adolescents the life and social skills to cope with and manage risks and challenges without the use of violence is crucial for reducing violence in schools and communities.

Increase enrolment in pre-school, primary and secondary schools

Evidence: An experimental evaluation of an intervention providing school support to orphaned girls in Zimbabwe showed that among those receiving fees, school supplies, uniforms and health and hygiene supplies, school dropout was reduced by 82% and early marriage by 63% (154). School-based early education programmes, such as the **Child-Parent Center Program** in Chicago, USA (which supports pre-school enrolment from age three years and continued educational and parenting support up to the age of nine years) have resulted in a more than 30% reduction in arrests for violence among young adults associated with the programme (155).

Establish a safe and enabling school environment

Evidence: The Good School Toolkit (developed by Ugandan NGO Raising Voices) aims to reduce violence perpetrated by school staff against children aged 11–14 years by building a positive school environment and positive relationships between students, their peers and authority figures. The toolkit was randomly tested in 42 schools in Luwero District, Uganda, and was found to be effective in reducing violence against children by school staff (Figure 8). No adverse events related to the intervention were detected, but 434 children were referred to child protective services because of what they disclosed in the follow-up survey (156). A similarly comprehensive approach, implemented in Colombia as part of the Aulas en Paz programme, led to significant reductions in violence and aggressive behaviours (157).

Figure 8: Reduction in past week physical violence from school staff following Good Schools Toolkit implementation

	0		
ERCENTAGE DECREASE N PHYSICAL VIOLENCE	-10	Physical violence	
	-20		
	-30	-49 %	
	-40		
	-50		
	-60		
	-70		
	-80		
	-90		
E N	-100		Source: (156)





The Safe and Enabling School Environment programme (Croatia)

Croatia's Safe and Enabling School Environment

programme was implemented by UNICEF's Croatia Office, in partnership with the Croatian Ministry of Science, Education and Sport, and the Education and Teacher Training Agency. The programme had two strands. The first was a public "Stop Violence among Children" campaign aimed at promoting social change by raising awareness of physical and verbal violence, with a special focus on peer violence, aggression and bullying in schools. The second component was a school-based intervention that sought to lower the incidence of peer violence in schools, enhance safe and enabling school environments, and include children in school policy-making and activities to stop violence.

As a result, between 2003 and 2011 violence was halved in 37% of Croatia's primary schools. In that period, 301 schools (mostly primary) implemented the programme, with 163 schools earning the title "Violence free school", and 85 schools managing to renew this title three years into the programme. The programme was evaluated in 2005, 2008 and 2012, with the 2008 evaluation revealing:

- a halving of the incidence of frequent bullying, from 10% to 5%;
- a reduction in the number of children who bully others from 13% to 3%;
- more than 55% of children saying they always feel safe in school.

Children reported 63% of teachers intervening at all times to stop peer violence in school compared to 2004, when children recounted only 30% of teachers intervening. Public opinion following a 2005 evaluation revealed strong recognition of the campaign (92% of respondents) and evaluated the programme as exceptionally positive (56% gave it the highest possible rating). Following the results in Croatia, UNICEF and civil society groups launched Violence Free School programmes in Bulgaria, Kazakhstan, Montenegro, Serbia and Slovenia.

For more on the evaluation of the Safe and Enabling School Environment programme see http://www.unicef.org/evaldatabase/files/UNICEF_6_12_2_final.pdf



In Zambia, recognition that the psychosocial support needs of orphaned and vulnerable children were being poorly met in schools led to development of a **Teachers' Diploma Programme on Psychosocial Care, Support and Protection** *(158)*. This 15-month distance education programme provides teachers with the knowledge and skills to enhance school environments, foster psychosocial support and facilitate school-community relationships. Module topics include understanding the importance of self-care and teachers' own psychosocial well-being; enhancing psychosocial support skills and use of those skills to improve student well-being; enriching and creating a safe and equitable school environment; and developing stronger and more positive intra-school (e.g. teacher-student, teacher-teacher) and school-community relationships. A 2013–2014 randomized controlled trial with 325 teachers and 1378 students found the programme to be effective in increasing students' perceived respect in schools; school safety and willingness to seek help for and respond to sexual abuse; and reducing their involvement in physical and emotional bullying. It was also found to increase teachers' emotional self-care, and perceptions of classroom and school safety *(158)*.

Improve children's knowledge about how to protect themselves from sexual abuse

Evidence: Although programmes to improve children's knowledge about how to protect themselves from sexual abuse could be delivered in any setting, most of those evaluated to date are delivered in schools and teach children about body ownership, the difference between good and bad touch, and how to recognize abusive situations, say no, and disclose abuse to a trusted adult. Many review studies that have evaluated these programmes have found that while they are effective at strengthening protective factors against this type of abuse (e.g. knowledge of sexual abuse and protective behaviours), more research into whether they reduce actual sexual abuse is needed (*159*). Evidence also suggests that the role of gender and social norms in the perpetration of sexual abuse needs to be recognized, and that a "whole of school" approach is required. This includes ensuring that inclusive and equitable school policies and protocols are in place, engaging school leadership, and developing curricula and teaching approaches that are sensitive to social and gender norms and inequalities (*6*).

In Nairobi, Kenya, the **'No Means No' IMpower** programme empowers adolescent girls by improving their selfesteem and teaching them self-defence to reduce their risk of sexual violence. A review of the programme found a significantly increased (34%) likelihood of disclosure of sexual violence among the intervention group, and an annual decline in sexual assault rates of 38% *(160, 161)*. Adaptations of this programme to other contexts must include strong evaluation components to ensure adaptations are both safe and effective.


Life and social skills training

Evidence: An analysis of 249 studies of school-based life skills and social and emotional training programmes (most of which were delivered in the USA) examined their impact on aggressive and disruptive behaviour, including fighting, hitting, bullying,^e verbal conflict and disruptiveness. This showed that the programmes reduced such problems by 25% when applied to all students, and by 33% when delivered to selected, high-risk groups of students (**Figure 9**), with boys and girls benefitting equally (*162*).



Figure 9: Reductions in aggressive and disruptive behaviour in school settings

The **U.S. Task Force on Community Preventive Services** also found strong evidence that universal, school-based life skills programmes decrease violence among children by 15% on average across programmes and grades ranging from pre-kindergarten to 12th grade (which includes 17–18 year olds). In one cluster randomized control trial, after three years, students participating in the **Positive Action** programme showed a 36% reduction in violent behaviour and a 41% reduction in bullying behaviour (163).

.....

^e Analysis of 2011 data from the Trends in International Mathematics and Science Study, and the Progress in International Reading Literacy Study conducted in three African countries – Botswana, Ghana and South Africa – indicated that bullying was one of the key drivers that lower academic performance. See (164).





Positive Adolescent Training through Holistic Social Programmes (PATHS) (China)

To address concerns about mental health problems, drug abuse, suicide, school violence and the impact of family breakdown on adolescents in China, Hong Kong SAR academics from five local universities formed a research team. The team's goal was to develop a multi-year, universal, positive youth development programme known as Positive Adolescent Training through Holistic Social Programmes (PATHS) (165). PATHS has a youth development programme for girls and boys aged 12–14 years and a second training programme specially designed for students with greater psychosocial needs at each grade. The aims of the training are to promote bonding and resilience; enhance social, emotional, cognitive and behavioural skills; develop self-esteem; and foster good social behaviours and norms. The programme has resulted in higher levels of positive development, lower levels of substance abuse, and lower levels of assaults, fighting and other delinquent behaviours (*165*).

Adolescent intimate partner violence prevention programmes

Evidence: In North Carolina, USA, a cluster randomized trial of **Safe Dates**, a programme aimed at preventing intimate partner violence among unmarried adolescents in romantic relationships, found the programme led to 25% less psychological, 60% less physical and 60% less sexual violence perpetration at one month among participating girls and boys aged 12–14 years. It was also associated with reductions in peer violence and weapon carrying (166). And, after four years, there was a significant reduction in self-reported physical and intimate partner violence perpetration and victimization among those who had participated in the programme (167). Several studies of university students or athletes participating in programmes to reduce sexual violence showed significantly more disapproving attitudes toward date rape (168, 169). An evaluation of the **Real Consent programme**, an interactive web-based intervention for male college students to reduce sexual violence perpetration, was associated with significant reductions in self-reported perpetration over the six months following the intervention (169).





SteppingStones (South Africa)

Originally developed as an HIV-prevention programme, Stepping Stones is a life skills training programme found to be effective at curbing physical and sexual intimate partner violence among male and female 15–26-year-olds. The programme, which has been rigorously evaluated and globally implemented (170), encourages participants to reflect on their attitudes and behaviour through role-play and drama. Designed to improve sexual health by developing stronger, more equal relationships between partners, the programme addresses issues such as gender-based violence, communication about HIV, and relationship skills and assertiveness.

The programme has been evaluated in various countries: the most thorough study is a randomized controlled trial in Eastern Cape Province, South Africa, with female and male participants aged 15–26 years. Findings indicated that in the two-year period following the intervention, boys and men demonstrated a reduction in violent and exploitative behaviour. Compared with baseline, participants in the intervention were involved in fewer incidents of intimate partner violence (171), rape (172) and transactional sex (173). Smaller-scale evaluations of Stepping Stones in other countries have shown a reduction in male perpetration of intimate partner violence (174, 175). The rate of violent behaviour continues to fall among men 24 months after the intervention following a 12-month drop, suggesting that positive behaviour change strengthens over time. Further, qualitative research shows that Stepping Stones shifted attitudes, particularly among young men, by educating them on how they can reduce their personal risk to HIV and by encouraging much greater openness in talking about and sharing information about HIV. In the process, the programme appears to have instilled general life skills that made many of the men better partners, friends, family members and citizens (176).

For more information see Evaluation of HIV prevention and intervention programming http://www.mrc.ac.za/policybriefs/steppingstones.pdf



INSPIRE Cross-cutting Activities

Cross-cutting activity 1: Multisectoral actions and coordination

Implementing this package requires input from national and local government departments responsible for education, health, justice, and social welfare; the private sector; and civil society organizations, such as professional associations, faith-based organizations, academic institutions, foundations, and other NGOs. In combination, these stakeholders can reduce the negative impact of risk factors for violence against children at individual, family, community and society levels, while supporting safe, stable and nurturing relationships and environments for children and families.

Delivering evidence-based prevention programmes and services therefore depends on the strength of systems underlying each of these sectors (and their readiness to address the problem of violence against children), combined with an effective mechanism for ensuring coordination between them.

Sector contributions

The exact role of each sector in implementing the INSPIRE strategies will vary from country to country, as will sectors' readiness to contribute to implementation efforts. Nevertheless, the sectors most likely to be in a position to lead implementation efforts on the seven strategies are as follows:

- Implementation and enforcement of laws: state/provincial and national-level legislative bodies responsible for drafting, enacting and enforcing laws.
- **Norms and values**: ministries for gender, women and child development, although all sectors have a clear role to play in ensuring their implementation.
- Safe environments: interior and planning ministries, and local government and municipal authorities.
- Parent and caregiver support: public health and social welfare systems.
- Income and economic strengthening: ministries of finance, labour and economic development.
- **Response and support services**: health care and social welfare sectors. Interventions affecting juvenile offenders, victims and witnesses will typically be led by the justice or security sectors.
- Education and life skills: educational authorities.

In combination, and when working in an integrated manner, these sectors can address the negative impact of risk factors for violence against children at the individual, close relationship, community and societal levels, while supporting safe, stable and nurturing relationships and environments for children and families.

In addition to the contributions of formal government sectors, community-based child protection mechanisms are increasingly common, although their effectiveness in preventing violence against children remains poorly evaluated (see **Box 3**).

<u>Box 3</u>

Community-based child protection mechanisms

Community-based child protection mechanisms are at the forefront of efforts to address child protection in emergency, transitional and development contexts worldwide. A recent interagency review (177) notes that the mobilization of grassroots groups has become a common programming response, particularly in areas affected by armed conflict or displacement. Community-based child protection mechanisms are favoured by international agencies in places where local and national government is unable or unwilling to fulfil children's rights to care and protection.

However, there is currently a lack of robust evidence about the effectiveness, cost, scalability and sustainability of these mechanisms. This impedes accountability and makes it difficult to define effective practices, develop appropriate inter-agency guidance for practitioners, and harmonize and strengthen the quality of practice. It also hinders efforts to obtain funding to support children's protection and well-being, advocate effectively for increased government investment in child protection systems, and encourage policy leaders to promote the most effective practices and policies.

The inter-agency review outlined several challenges to overcome in order to maximize the contribution of community-based child protection – foremost being the need to strengthen the evidence base by regularly conducting systematic, ethically appropriate evaluations of how the actions of community-based child protection groups influence children's protection and wellbeing (177). Several interventions in this package were conducted in settings where communitybased child protection systems are likely to be operating, and the package as a whole lends itself to adaptation by such systems.

The **primary role of each sector**, along with its corresponding system, is to support individuals, families and communities so that parents, peers and authority figures (such as teachers) are able to provide the nurturing, stability and safety required for children to reach their developmental potential.

The **secondary role of sectors** is to respond to actual cases of violence against children to ensure the safety of and support for victims, mitigate the impact of such violence, and prevent violence from recurring. The degree to which countries focus on one role over another will vary, but the emphasis on preventive over punitive measures is seen as best practice.

Several UN agencies, at the request of Member States, have developed resources and internationally agreed standards to build the violence prevention and response capacity of specific government sectors. These include, for instance, the UN Model Strategies and Practical Measures on the Elimination of Violence against Children in the Field of Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice developed by UNODC, and the WHO Global Plan of Action on Strengthening the Role of the Health Sector within a Multisectoral Response to Address Interpersonal Violence, in particular against Women and Girls, and against Children. Policy documents like these call for specific actions on the part of Member States, which, if carried out, will ensure that the sectors in question are enabled to engage with the problem of violence against children in a systematic way with an emphasis on implementing evidence-based prevention and response strategies.

Sectors for which UN policy guidance is lacking can use these documents as the basis to prepare similar guidance to enhance their capacity. Once strong sector-specific systems are in place, effective coordinating mechanisms will help integrate multisectoral contributions to make them more effective in preventing violence against children.

Coordination mechanisms

Though stakeholders in many countries are working to eliminate violence against children, their efforts are not always well coordinated and supported, and few are undertaken at a large scale. Coordination mechanisms are therefore essential, as no single sector can deliver the full package of interventions, and no individual government can tackle the growing threats to its children that now transcend national borders. Efforts to implement the package should therefore encourage cooperation and learning both within and between countries.

National mechanisms

Ultimate responsibility for coordination lies with governments, and mechanisms for the leadership and coordination of violence prevention and response activities – including key rule of law institutions – should be established or strengthened where they are non-existent or weak. Systems for the exchange of information between sectors should be reviewed for the extent to which they focus on preventing violence and optimize the delivery of response services. Ideally, these mechanisms should be forums that periodically convene representatives of relevant sectors to discuss the latest available data on violence with a view to identifying emerging problems (and their underlying risk factors) so that appropriate and timely interventions can be made *(1)*.

International mechanisms

Internationally there are several forums and partnerships for countries to come together to explore the most effective strategies for ending violence against children. These include the WHO Milestones in a Global Campaign for the Prevention of Violence Meetings that take place every other year, where the state of violence prevention science and its uptake at national level are reviewed and strategies for increasing uptake developed (178). Another example is the US National Academies' Forum on Global Violence Prevention. Convened by the Academies' Health and Medicine Division, the forum has produced several important reports on state-of-the-science developments in relation to preventing and responding to violence against children (179). In addition, Together for Girls is a partnership that convenes five UN agencies, multiple agencies of the United States government, the government of Canada, the private sector, and partner governments to promote a datadriven multisectoral approach to violence prevention and response, and is now active in 22 countries. Lastly, End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership is an overarching initiative that unites these separate mechanisms behind the shared goal of ending violence against children (see Box 4).

<u>Box 4</u>

End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership

As part of the SDGs, the UN General Assembly has made a global commitment to end violence against children. End Violence Against Children: The Global Partnership will help to realise this commitment, and has adopted the INSPIRE package as an essential tool to support country action. The Partnership will support those working to prevent and respond to violence within and across government sectors (e.g. education, health, justice and social welfare); and within other communities – be they international agencies such as those of the UN and World Bank, development agencies, NGOs, faith-based organizations, the private sector, philanthropists, foundations, researchers, academics or children themselves. By harnessing the expertise and reach of partners in prevention, the Partnership will support national and local-level work to implement and scale up strategies that effectively prevent violence, monitor their effectiveness, and expand the evidence base.

Cross-cutting activity 2: Monitoring and evaluation

Countries and communities need accurate measures of violence against children to plan strategies and interventions, measure their impact and continuously improve them to ensure success.

Monitoring

Monitoring systems can be used to provide data on the magnitude and circumstances of violence against children, track the implementation of planned activities and assess their impact. Monitoring can also help guide efforts to improve strategies, address gaps, and promote a sustained focus on prevention. For these purposes, data on violence against children from national population-based surveys and facility-based administrative systems (such as hospitals) are essential. It is also essential that such data are readily available to all violence prevention stakeholders, including those in national government, at municipal and local authority level, and at community level.

While survey and administrative data have unique strengths and limitations, their combined use can contribute directly to assessing and monitoring the problem by:

- providing a quantitative definition of the problem, disaggregated by sex, age and other variables, that can be commonly used by a range of concerned groups and sectors;
- providing ongoing and systematic data on the incidence, causes and consequences of different forms of violence at local, regional and national levels;
- giving an overview of the geographical distribution of reported cases of violence against children that can help in planning the location of future child protection services and other victim support services;
- enabling the early identification of emerging trends and problem areas so that appropriate interventions can be established as soon as possible;
- suggesting priorities for prevention among those at high risk of experiencing or perpetrating violence against children, as well as priorities for addressing associated risk factors;
- providing stakeholders with information on the progress or delays in implementation of proposed activities;
- identifying changes over time in the prevalence of violence and its associated risk factors;
- providing a means to assess the impact of prevention efforts.

Any monitoring system should use standardized and scientifically valid data collection and analysis practices. Case management systems that collate data from different sectors can also be helpful in tracking how well referral pathways are working, and identifying age gaps, needs, and trends within and across sectors. Data collection should ensure that data on sex, age, disability and other characteristics that may influence vulnerability to violence are captured.

Survey data

Many countries do not have adequate administrative data systems (1, 180, 181) and only a small proportion of acts of violence against children are reported to official sources such as education, health, justice or social welfare systems. Therefore, self-reports ascertained via a variety of nationally representative surveys, such as national Violence Against Children Surveys^f (VACS), the Global School-based Student Health Survey (GSHS), Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS), or Multiple Indicator Surveys (MICS) are considered the more reliable standard for measuring the magnitude of the problem, identifying vulnerable groups and measuring progress (182, 183, 184, 185). Each of these types of population-based surveys, while distinct in purpose and approach, makes important contributions to understanding violence against children.

These data are particularly useful for monitoring progress called for in key UN conventions and WHO resolutions addressing violence against children (9). As tracking SDG implementation begins, they will also be useful for monitoring how SDG implementation in

general relates to changes in indicators of violence against children. Such surveys provide baseline data that inform actions to strengthen the prevention of violence against children. For example, and as illustrated in **Box 5**, VACS data have driven policy reforms that impact health, legal, educational, social services and economic sectors. Such surveys should be implemented at regular intervals to ensure that progress is monitored and changes in trends of violence against children are measured (186).

Although surveys are essential for obtaining accurate estimates of the magnitude and characteristics of violence against children, and allow direct contact with respondents, they provide little in-depth information about specific policies: for this kind of information, administrative data is required.

^f Violence Against Children Surveys (VACS) are jointly supported by CDC, Together for Girls, and UNICEF. VACS measure physical, emotional and sexual violence against girls and boys, and identify risk and protective factors and health consequences as well as use of services and barriers to seeking help.

<u>Box 5</u>

Linking national survey data to violence prevention and response activities

Within the Together for Girls partnership, countries implementing the Violence Against Children Surveys (VACS) are supported in their efforts to link national data to effective multisectoral prevention and response actions. Led by task forces of ministries and civil society groups, countries including Cambodia, Haiti, Kenya, Malawi, Swaziland, Tanzania and Zimbabwe have used national VACS data and processes to drive implementation of the types of strategies outlined in INSPIRE.

- Cambodia used VACS data to create a response package involving 11 sectors, including various ministries and government agencies; implement programmes that promote behaviour and social norm change through the Ministry of Women's Affairs; strengthen coordination between the Ministry of Women's Affairs, Ministry of Justice and police; and to introduce and strengthen policies that prevent violence against children.
- Haiti used VACS data to strengthen policies and programmes that change social norms perpetuating violence against children; strengthen policies and programmes that reduce and respond to violence through victim identification, care and support; and strengthen cross-cutting surveillance and monitoring systems.
- Kenya used VACS results to strengthen training in positive parenting and sexual violence prevention for families; scale-up multisectoral post-rape services delivered through one-stop centres; and create a national sexual violence monitoring and evaluation framework.
- Malawi used VACS data to increase government investment in training for caregivers/parents on building safe, stable and nurturing relationships with their children; increase government investment in building life skills for children and youth; increase access to and awareness of child response services; and develop policies and programmes to address harmful gender norms.
- Swaziland used VACS data to drive new legislation on intimate partner violence and sexual offences; establish child-friendly courts and police units; secure resources for a national radio violence prevention education campaign; strengthen comprehensive post-rape care through new guidelines and one-stop centres; and secure resources for a national data system to track cases of violence.
- Tanzania used VACS data to launch a 4-year, costed national action plan to end violence against children. Highlights of the plan include developing and scaling up district level child protection systems; developing educational policies on teacher codes of conduct; strengthening clinical services for sexual violence victims; and establishing budget guidelines for child protection at local government level.
- Zimbabwe used VACS to develop comprehensive guidelines on the management of sexual abuse and violence that include medical, legal, counselling, and social aspects of service provision at community, family and individual levels; a girl empowerment framework outlining national targets, goals and responsible sectors for protecting and empowering girls and young women; and policies in 14 districts that established temporary foster homes for street children.

Administrative data

Administrative data systems typically comprise routinely collected records or reports used in the management of public programmes or agencies, and thus provide an inexpensive source of data. This is particularly useful for policy-makers, who need such information to know which officials or agencies in their jurisdictions have knowledge or activities relevant for addressing violence against children and youth. Administrative data help decision-makers understand whether cases of violence against children are coming to the attention of school teachers, police, doctors or social workers, and what actions these professionals take when they encounter them. Furthermore, administrative reports from health or police facilities showing variations over time, or that provide counts of of child maltreatment or rape, can raise questions about how such cases are addressed. It may be that some officials encounter fewer cases than others because they lack awareness or training, while others encounter cases but do not implement prevention or response actions. Even trained officials may believe in harmful social norms related to child development, gender and violence, which can result in the re-victimization of children that obtain care. Another scenario is that cases of abuse best dealt with by doctors or police officers primarily come to the attention of teachers, and are neither referred nor reported.

Based on such types of information, programme managers and policy-makers can develop concrete plans for how to change practices, train officials, conduct awareness raising and social norms change activities, and reorganize systems to better prevent and respond to violence against children and youth. As policy-makers make changes, provide training and raise awareness, they will need to reassess administrative data systems for evidence of whether reforms are having their desired effect. When considering extreme cases of violence against children that lead to death, a special category of administrative data is relevant - that collected through vital records and death certificates (1). Violencerelated deaths among children and youth, such as those resulting from child maltreatment, neglect and assault, are not readily identified through populationbased surveys or service-based case administrative data systems. Such deaths can be reliably measured only through facility-based mortality surveillance systems, which may function in various locations, including hospitals, police departments and morgues (187). Many countries, however, still lack functioning registration systems for data pertaining to intentional injuries and death. Furthermore, determining cause of death in children may be particularly challenging.

Given the extreme under-reporting of violence, qualitative work to better understand the perspective of children, parents, caretakers and other important community influencers can also be critical in ensuring that programmes meet the perceived needs of communities.

Evaluation

Evaluations provide policy-makers and public health officials with critical information on whether programmes and policies designed to prevent or respond to violence against children are having their intended impact *(188)*. To date, much of the evidence on interventions effective in reducing violence against children and mitigating its consequences is derived from evaluations conducted in high-income countries. For the development of these INSPIRE strategies, nevertheless, the evidence cited highlights the growing body of evidence from low- and middle-income countries *(189)*.

INSPIRE presents an unprecedented opportunity to increase the number of studies of effectiveness of its seven strategies in low- and middle-income countries, where over 80% of the world's children live and where such studies are currently few and far between. The field of evidence-based prevention of violence against children is a recent development, even in high-income countries. And while the field holds tremendous promise – as the programmes highlighted in this package make clear – it is particularly nascent in low- and middle-income countries. For instance, of all child maltreatment and youth violence prevention outcome evaluation studies published from 2007–2013, just 9% of those on child maltreatment, and 6% of those on youth violence, related to prevention programmes in low- and middle-income countries (189).

Given the magnitude of violence against children in low- and middle-income countries and the scarcity of resources in such settings, it is all the more important to ensure that resources invested in interventions actually succeed in preventing violence against children. It will be critical therefore, as the INSPIRE strategies are rolled out, to increase the generation of high-quality evidence of what works. Alongside the large-scale implementation of these strategies, a comparably large-scale programme of evaluation is required – to avoid wasting scarce resources, maximize the impact of existing programmes, and increase the chance that the ambitious aim of SDG Target 16.2 – to end violence against children within 15 years – is achieved.

In addition to outcome evaluations, cost-effectiveness studies and evaluations of efforts to scale-up and sustain effective programmes are needed. Finally, it will be essential to evaluate the combined impact that can be achieved with coordinated implementation of the multisectoral components of the INSPIRE technical package.



Implementation Considerations

The INSPIRE package is not intended for implementation as a new programme. Rather, it represents a way of revitalizing, focusing, and expanding current multisectoral efforts to prevent and respond to violence against children. Any INSPIRE implementation effort should aim to ensure either a progressively staged or simultaneous approach by respective sectors, and to implement at least one intervention from each of the seven strategies (ideally at scale), as the strategies are intended to work in combination and reinforce one another. Coordinated implementation of the strategies in this package will help ensure that a core set of effective approaches, as well as strong policies and laws, are in place in every country. INSPIRE has been written from a global perspective, and for it to be effective, country-specific goals, strategies and activities must be defined to initiate nationwide programmes over a specified timescale. Each country will thus have to adapt the package contents to its own specific conditions, and implement it in accordance with its own structures.





Several countries have already started planning and implementing national efforts to prevent and respond to violence against children, and many of these plans include some INSPIRE elements. Based on their experience, and the expertise of the core agencies that have developed INSPIRE, the essential steps for operationalizing this package are shown in **Figure 10** and summarized below. This section is designed as a general guide only. More detailed "how to" implementation manuals on INSPIRE as a whole, and on each of the seven strategies, will be made available during 2017.

These steps are not necessarily sequential, and several can be undertaken simultaneously.

Build national commitment

To ensure long-term sustainability of the activities and foster multisectoral collaboration, an essential first step is to build national commitment to the goals, strategies and interventions outlined in INSPIRE. This requires raising awareness among all stakeholders of the magnitude and consequences of the problem of violence against children, and of the evidence-based solutions to address it. It also means bringing together key actors and institutions to play a role in national programme development and implementation. Early involvement of political leaders at the highest level can catalyse development of a national policy framework and action plan.

It is important to ensure collaboration and communication within each of the main sectors involved in implementation. The INSPIRE package can be used to stimulate dialogue between decisionmakers, managers and programme staff and to identify policy issues that need to be resolved. Examples include the judicial and regulatory frameworks within which different sectors function and which stipulate who can do what, and at which levels of national and local government.

Many countries have ensured a continuing national commitment to such processes by establishing task forces that convene representatives of national ministries along with professional associations, universities, research organizations and civil society organizations. Having a task force dedicated to initiating and monitoring INSPIRE implementation can help sustain momentum through national plan development and implementation, and can coordinate inputs and activities of the various actors in the process.

It is also important that national efforts are aligned or integrated with pre-existing national action plans, strategies, and interventions in related areas, including ongoing work to prevent and reduce female genital mutilation and/or cutting; child, early and forced marriage; gender-based violence, HIV/ AIDS programmes, and other health intervention programmes, such as immunization campaigns. Such efforts can ensure that where possible, results are maximized, limited resources are used effectively and duplication is avoided. This can also help ensure that child protection, gender and violence are mainstreamed, increasing the reach and impact of the INSPIRE strategies.

Assess needs

A critical step in developing national action plans is to assess the status of existing policies, laws, prevention programmes, services and infrastructure relevant to ending violence against children. As part of assessing the needs, consideration should be given to whether the current national framework reflects consideration of a life-course, gender-sensitive approach that can accommodate the different risks for boys and girls. Furthermore, as part of the assessment of existing policies, programmes and practices, consideration must be given to whether prevention programmes and services reach all children, regardless of age, sex, gender identity, language, religion, (dis)ability and economic status, while prioritizing highest risk groups where necessary.

Specialized assessments, such as agency surveys or readiness assessments (see **Box 6**), help policymakers collect qualitative and quantitative data from community and government organizations involved with children, such as schools, law enforcement agencies, hospitals, mental health agencies, family service agencies, NGOs and child protection agencies (190). While some countries implement agency surveys occasionally, others collect this kind of assessment data annually.

Prevention readiness assessments

Readiness assessments may be particularly useful for national governments beginning to address violence against children, or those uncertain about their country's preparedness to implement the INSPIRE package. The Readiness Assessment for the Prevention of Child Maltreatment (RAP-CM) approach can help assess how "ready" a country, province or community is to implement a childhood violence prevention programme on a large scale (191). The Readiness Assessment approach has been applied in Brazil, the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Malaysia, Saudi Arabia and South Africa, and may be particularly relevant for countries that have completed a Violence Against Children Survey. The RAP-CM model of readiness for prevention includes key players' attitudes towards – and knowledge of –child maltreatment; availability of scientific data on child maltreatment and its prevention; willingness to take action to address the problem; and the non-material (e.g. legal, policy, human, technical, and social resources) and material (e.g. infrastructural, institutional, and financial) resources available to help prevent child maltreatment.

The process of conducting such an assessment is itself a powerful tool for raising awareness and helping inform resource allocation. Major gaps identified in almost all countries to date include a lack of professionals with the skills, knowledge and expertise to implement evidence-based child maltreatment prevention and response programmes and of institutions to train them; inadequate funding, lack of infrastructure and equipment; extreme lack of outcome evaluations of prevention programmes; and lack of national prevalence surveys of child maltreatment (192). Although focused on child maltreatment, the RAP-CM method can readily be adapted to assessing readiness to prevent youth violence too.

Select interventions

Each community, country, government ministry and nongovernmental organization working to address violence against children brings its own social and cultural context to bear on the selection of interventions that are most relevant to its populations and settings. Decision-makers and practitioners at national and local levels are therefore in the best position to assess the needs and strengths of their settings and the citizens within them as the basis for decisions about the combination of interventions included in INSPIRE best suited to their context.

Selecting which interventions to implement requires a good understanding of the following:

- What forms of violence affect which children, and where and when violence occurs.
- The risk factors that contribute to violence against children.
- Current legal, policy and programmatic efforts to address violence against children.
- Identification of INSPIRE interventions that can address gaps and weaknesses in current legal, policy and programmatic efforts.
- The capabilities of government and nongovernmental organizations to implement the interventions.

This information is compiled from several sources. If a country recently completed a national Violence Against Children Survey, and/or has high-quality administrative data on fatal and non-fatal violence against children, most of the information will already have been collected and summarized. If not, it will be necessary to gather this information from whatever research reports, official statistics and other data sources can be identified, analyse it, and use it to define the problem.

Adapt interventions to the local context

Once selected, interventions will usually need to be adapted to the local context while preserving the essential features that made the intervention effective in the first place (193). This is known as preserving programme fidelity (194), and to do so it is useful to consider the following steps.

- Obtain the original programme materials (usually from the programme developer).
- Develop a programme logic model showing how the programme goals and components are causally linked to the desired changes in the population of interest.
- Identify the programme's core components or, where they are not yet known, its best-practice characteristics, which usually involves carefully reviewing relevant scientific literature.
- Identify and categorize any mismatches between the original programme model and the new context.
- If needed, the original programme should be adapted to meet the needs of the new context while preserving its fidelity.
- The original programme materials should be modified with the goal of reducing mismatches (193).

With a focus on printed materials and training programmes such as those used to strengthen parenting and develop life skills training manuals, research has identified several types of programme adaption that in general are acceptable, and those found to be risky or unacceptable (194). Acceptable adaptations include:

- translating materials into local languages and altering vocabulary;
- modifying images so that children and adults resemble the target audience;
- replacing cultural references;
- changing aspects of activities such as physical contact to be in line with local norms;
- adding local evidence-based content to increase the relevance and appeal to participants.

Risky and generally unacceptable adaptations include:

- reducing how long participants are involved in the programme, for instance by cutting down the number or length of sessions;
- cutting out key messages or skills that must be learned;
- removing topics;
- altering the theoretical approach;
- trying to implement the programme with inadequately trained staff or volunteers;
- using less than the recommended number of staff.

Prepare national and local government plans of action

Once gaps have been identified and interventions selected, the elements of a national action plan should be determined. This involves selecting goals, objectives and targets, and defining appropriate indicators to monitor programme implementation. Every national action plan should include activities for:

- strengthening the infrastructure required to deliver prevention programmes and provide response services, supplies and equipment;
- developing and managing human resources;
- information-sharing, education and communication, and social mobilization;
- overall evaluation and monitoring of progress towards goals defined in the national programme of action.

All stakeholders should endorse the plan. National workshops can be used to enable this process.

Strategic planning for a national programme to end violence against children should usually occur centrally, within a ministry explicitly designated to coordinate a multisectoral task force. In larger countries, however, programme design must be flexible enough to be decentralized to regional, provincial, municipal and county/ village levels so that interventions can reach all who need them.

Successful implementation requires establishing a national coordinating mechanism with an official government mandate for developing, coordinating and building the national and local infrastructure needed to implement the plan. When such plans are implemented at the municipal level, the same types of coordination are needed. As illustrated by a successful INSPIRE-type prevention programme in Saint Petersburg, Russian Federation, countries and/or cities with a central unit for planning and policy development in a designated ministry, and local units for implementation and enforcement, are well placed to carry out violence prevention activities (see **Box 7**).

Box 7

Preventing violence against children and risk factors for violence

(Saint Petersburg, Russian Federation)

In Saint Petersburg, a 2006 survey of street youth aged 15–19 years found high rates of previous physical or sexual abuse (38%), homelessness (24%), orphan status (one or both parents dead) (43%), not currently attending school (84%), lifetime exchange of sex for goods (10%), lifetime injection drug use (51%), and a 37% prevalence of HIV infection. In response, the city government adopted a comprehensive, five-year multisectoral plan in collaboration with local NGOs. The plan included improving social and health services, and strengthening justice and education sector responses.

To assess uptake and impact of the multisectoral response on risk factors and HIV prevalence, in 2012 a repeat municipal survey was conducted among a new cohort of street children aged 15–19 years. By 2012 the prevalence of key risk factors had decreased substantially, including physical or sexual abuse (26%), homelessness (4%), orphan status (36%), not currently attending school (8%), lifetime exchange of sex for goods (4%), and lifetime injection drug use (15%). Importantly, HIV infection prevalence had dropped by 73%, leaving 10% of street youth HIV-positive.

The decreasing HIV epidemic among street youth – to which the plan likely contributed – supports a multisectoral approach to improving the life of at-risk families and youth. In Saint Petersburg, this multisectoral approach was accompanied by decreased family poverty, family strengthening, changes in laws and improved services. The model developed by Saint Petersburg to identify and prosecute child maltreatment cases – while providing the necessary protection to the victims – gained countrywide recognition. The system of services developed by the city government continues to provide support to at-risk families and children (195).

Successful implementation of policies to end violence against children also requires support from senior levels of government as well as technical experts and people with expertise in planning and implementation. A well-staffed national programme, at both central and local levels, can provide highly effective leadership and coordinated work on legal issues, enforcement, economic strengthening, social services provision and programme management, among others.

The national action plan will describe the overall strategic approach to implementing INSPIRE. However, most of the actual interventions must be put into practice at the local government or community level, and should be described in a detailed implementation plan. It may not be possible to implement the planned activities simultaneously in all districts. A phased approach should therefore be used, with targets for nationwide coverage.

Within each country, planners should undertake needs assessments, identify gaps locally and develop detailed implementation plans accordingly. This can be done using the approach to prevention readiness assessment as described above (see **Box 6**). The detailed implementation plans should include timelines and show links, indicating precisely when each activity will be implemented and by whom. It should also include district level monitoring and evaluation mechanisms linked to overall monitoring at the national level.

Estimate costs

Collection and analysis of data on the cost of implementing the INSPIRE strategies can help programme planners and managers to develop national or district packages that are operationally feasible and sustainable. Cost information can be used to determine the affordability of interventions, and can be useful in comparing the cost of the interventions with other clusters of interventions. In addition to estimating the total funds required, cost analysis also helps to consider the deployment of personnel in delivering interventions and the efficiency of putting supplies, equipment and other inputs to work.

Costs are typically classified by inputs, and specifically into **capital** and **recurrent** cost categories. In the INSPIRE package:

- **capital costs** are likely to include the costs of training activities for programme management and delivery personnel that occur only once or rarely, and the costs of awareness raising efforts in the context of community mobilization programmes to change values and norms. In addition, interventions aimed at improving the built environment will probably have very high capital costs, although are unlikely to be contemplated with the sole objective of preventing violence against children.
- **recurrent costs** include staff salaries and social insurance; periodic training costs such as short in-service training courses; operation and maintenance of buildings and vehicles; the operational costs of social mobilization; and supplies related to providing response services.

A costing model and matrix is being developed and will assist in estimating the cost of implementing INSPIRE interventions.

Identify sustainable sources of financial support

In recent years, an increasing number of national, international and bilateral agencies have developed funding streams to support activities aimed at preventing and responding to violence against children in countries where the need is greatest. However, such support has been modest relative to the levels of support provided for other health and development objectives. It is expected that with adoption of SDG Target 16.2 to end violence against children, this support will be increased. While such external support is welcome, the challenge is to promote proper coordination at national level and to ensure that the activities put into effect are sustainable in the long term.

In developing national action plans, countries can use the INSPIRE package to promote greater coordination between internal stakeholders, including national governmental sectors, NGOs, faith-based organizations, academic institutions, the private sector, and civil society, as well as external stakeholders, including but not limited to bilateral and multilateral partners, international NGOs, and global corporations involved in preventing and responding to violence against children. Initial consultation with interested donors and technical support agencies promotes collaboration and strengthens national planning, and can help avoid duplication and waste of resources. One of the first steps in the process of identifying sources of financial support should therefore be the convening of a meeting of national and international interested parties, undertaken by an appropriate agency.

Develop and manage human resources

An effective, well-staffed violence prevention programme can lead the implementation of interventions to reduce the toll of violence against children. In smaller countries with limited financial resources, one staff member may take on more than one role. The specific skills to be developed to implement the INSPIRE interventions will depend on existing national and local capacities and needs, and may include senior and mid-level management skills, supervisory skills and front line staff capacity to address:

- multisectoral coordination and implementation;
- programme design, implementation and management;
- data collection and evaluation, and strengthening monitoring systems;
- social and economic strengthening;
- making environments safe for children;
- data collection, monitoring and evaluation;
- accountability mechanisms;
- legal and policy issues.

Managers and staff directly responsible for prevention programme delivery and response services should be appropriately trained, deployed and supported. Based on human resource development needs, existing curricula, teaching and learning materials and teachers/trainers themselves should be as up-to-date as possible in relation to both pre-service and in-service training programmes, to reflect the knowledge and skills required for activity implementation. Training or re-training should be done in the context human resource development for each of the sectors involved in implementing INSPIRE.

Implement, monitor and evaluate

Implementation of the strategies in the INSPIRE package should include mechanisms to facilitate monitoring through ongoing data collection and analysis. Monitoring should be an ongoing process of collecting and analysing information about implementation of the INSPIRE package. It should involve regular assessment of whether and how activities are being carried out as planned so that problems can be discussed and addressed. Monitoring should follow the progress of planned activities, identify problems, provide feedback to managers and staff, and solve problems before they cause delays. Data should be processed and analysed promptly. Results of analysis should be passed to those in a position to take action.

Monitoring INSPIRE means demonstrating both the uptake and the outcomes of the seven strategies via a specific set of indicators. To this end, **process indicators** to track the extent to which each of the seven INSPIRE strategies are being implemented, and **outcome indicators** to assess the effect they are having on the prevalence of violence against children are currently being developed.

Process indicators may include measures such as the proportion of firsttime parents that had received parenting support in the past 6 months, or the proportion of schoolchildren aged 13–15 years that have received life skills education in the past year.

Outcome indicators may include prevalence measures of violence against children taken from nationally representative population surveys. For instance, these might include the proportion of schoolchildren aged 13–15 years involved in bullying and fighting over the past year or month (from the WHO-CDC GSHS); or the approved indicators for SDG Target 16.2, which are the percentage of children aged 1–17 years who experienced any physical punishment and violent disciplinary measures in the past 12 months, and the percentage of 18–24-year-old males and females who report experiencing sexual violence before the age of 18. As with improving monitoring and evaluation systems, shared indicators should disaggregate by sex and age groups, disability and other demographic characteristics where relevant.

Credit: WHO /Christopher Black

Conclusion

Every child has the right to live free from violence. Yet far too many children continue to suffer the negative effects of violence without support or services that can provide a pathway to recovery. Policy-makers and other decision-makers have the power to transform these circumstances. The seven INSPIRE strategies give policymakers and key actors the tools to act, and to act now. The growing body of evidence on what works to prevent and respond to violence makes it our duty to apply the lessons learned – be it in our homes, communities or at the global level. The wealth of existing research and proven interventions can and should be used to develop and implement violence prevention and response strategies that will help make the invisible visible, and end violence against children. Meanwhile, greater effort is required to continue to build the evidence of what works to prevent and respond to violence.

Violence against children is readily preventable, and momentum is building towards change. The UN has issued a call to action relevant for every nation: to eliminate violence against children. UN Member States are also bound by the CRC. The frameworks and commitments are there, and INSPIRE strategies can help countries that want to use the best available evidence to meet these commitments. These strategies cross health, social welfare, education, finance, and justice sectors. Each strategy is underpinned by strong or promising evidence of success in high-income countries, with growing evidence that these strategies work in low- and middle-income countries. INSPIRE is designed with the intent that monitoring and evaluation will play a key role in implementing and improving this technical package as lessons are learned. The 10 agencies that have developed this package recognize all the INSPIRE strategies as being critical components of successful efforts to prevent and respond to violence against children.

The true nature of a nation's standing is how well it attends to its children. When children are hurt, we, as a society, are diminished. When we work together to end violence in their lives, we rise to the best in ourselves. These strategies are the best way to accelerate progress in ending violence against children. Let's put them to work.



After-school programmes to extend adult supervision aim to improve children's academic achievement and school involvement by supporting their studies and offering recreational activities outside normal school hours.

Changing social and cultural gender norms and values aims to alter the social expectations that define "appropriate" behaviour for women and men, such as norms that dictate men have the right to control women, and which make women and girls vulnerable to physical, emotional and sexual violence by men.

Child, early and forced marriage is marriage where at least one of the partners is below the age of 18 years. It also refers to marriages involving a person aged below 18 years of age in countries where the age of majority is attained earlier or upon marriage. Early marriage can also refer to marriages where both spouses are 18 years or older but other factors make them unready to consent to marriage, such as their level of physical, emotional, sexual and psychosocial development, or a lack of information regarding the person's life options. Furthermore, it includes any marriage which occurs without the full and free consent of one or both of the parties and/or where one or both of the parties is/are unable to end or leave the marriage, including as a result of duress or intense social or family pressure.

Child maltreatment is the abuse and neglect of children under 18 years of age. It includes all forms of physical and/or emotional ill treatment, sexual abuse, neglect, negligence and commercial or other exploitation, which results in actual or potential harm to the child's health, survival, development or dignity in the context of a relationship of responsibility, trust or power.

Child protection services investigate cases of child maltreatment and identify, assess and provide services to children and families in an effort to protect children and prevent further maltreatment, while wherever possible preserving the family. Such services are also sometimes known by other names, often attempting to reflect more family-centred (as opposed to child-centred) practices, such as "children and family services", "child welfare services" or "social services".

Cognitive behaviour therapy is a short-term, goal-oriented therapeutic approach that emphasizes the role of thoughts and attitudes that influence motivations and behaviours. It promotes a practical approach to problem solving. Its goal is to change patterns of thinking or behaviour that are behind people's difficulties. It works by changing people's attitudes and their behaviour by focusing on how thoughts, beliefs and attitudes relate to the way a person behaves.

Collective violence is the instrumental use of violence by people who identify themselves as members of a group – whether this group is transitory or has a more permanent identity – against another group or set of individuals in order to achieve political, economic or social objectives.

Community policing strategies aim to establish police-community partnerships and a problem-solving approach that is responsive to the needs of the community, through an active partnership between police and the community.

Gang violence is the intentional use of violence by a person or group of persons who are members of, or identify with, any durable, street-oriented group whose identity includes involvement in illegal activity.

Gender norms are social expectations that define what is considered "appropriate" behaviour for women and men. The different roles and behaviours of females and males, children as well as adults, are shaped and reinforced by gender norms within society.

Interpersonal violence is the intentional use of physical force or power, threatened or actual, by a person or a small group of people against another

person or small group that either results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, death, psychological harm, maldevelopment or deprivation.

Intimate partner violence is behaviour within an intimate relationship that causes physical, sexual or psychological harm to those in the relationship, including acts of physical aggression, sexual coercion, psychological abuse and controlling behaviours.

Life skills training/social development programmes are designed to help children and adolescents manage anger, resolve conflict and develop the necessary social skills to solve interpersonal problems without violence, and are usually implemented in school settings.

Medico-legal services for sexual violence victims provide immediate medical and psychosocial care and legal advice for victims, and collect medical and legal evidence to corroborate victim accounts and help identify perpetrators.

Microfinance combined with gender equity training is designed to benefit women living in the poorest communities and combines the provision of microfinance (financial services for low-income individuals) with training and skills-building sessions for men and women on gender roles and norms, cultural beliefs, communication and intimate partner violence.

Problem-oriented policing integrates daily police practice with criminological theory and research methods to enhance prevention and reduce crime and disorder, and emphasizes the use of systematic data analysis and assessment methods.

Randomized controlled trial is a type of scientific experiment where the people being studied are randomly allocated to one or other of the different interventions being studied, and/or a no-intervention control group. Random assignment is done after subjects have been assessed for eligibility and recruited, but before the intervention to be studied begins.

Self-directed violence is violence a person inflicts upon himself or herself, and categorized as suicidal behaviour or self-abuse.

Sexual violence is any sexual act or attempt to obtain a sexual act, unwanted sexual comments or advances, or acts to traffic that are directed against a person's sexuality using coercion by anyone, regardless of their relationship to the victim, in any setting, including at home and at work. Three forms of sexual violence are commonly distinguished: sexual violence involving intercourse (i.e. rape); contact sexual violence (for example, unwanted touching, but excluding intercourse); and non-contact sexual violence (for example, threatened sexual violence, exhibitionism and verbal sexual harassment).

Violence is the intentional use of physical force or power, threatened or actual, against oneself, another person, or against a group or community that either results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, death, psychological harm, maldevelopment or deprivation.

Youth violence is violence involving people between the ages of 10–29 years.

- REFERENCES
- **1.** WHO. Global status report on violence prevention 2014. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014.
- 2. Hillis S, Mercy J, Amobi A, et al. Global prevalence of past-year violence against children: a systematic review and minimum estimates. Pediatrics. 2016;137(3):e20154079.
- **3.** Hidden in plain sight: a statistical analysis of violence against children. New York: United Nations Children's Fund; 2014.
- **4.** Stoltenborgh MA, van Ijzendoorn MH, Euser E;, Bakerman-Kranenburg MJ. A global perspective on child sexual abuse: Meta-analysis of prevalence around the world. Child Maltreatment. 2011;16:79–101.
- **5.** Stoltenborgh MA, Bakermans-Kranenburg MJ, van Ljzendoorn MH, Alink LR. Culturalgeographical differences in the occurrence of child physical abuse? A meta-analysis of global prevalence. International Journal of Psychology. 2013;48:81–94.
- 6. Ending violence against children: six strategies for action. New York: UNICEF; 2014.
- 7. Preventing youth violence: an overview of the evidence. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015.
- Felitti V,Anda R, Nordenberg D, Williamson D, Spitz A, Edwards V, Koss M, Marks J. Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults the adverse childhood experiences (ACE) study. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 1998; 14(4): 245-58.
- **9.** Krug E, Dahlberg L, Mercy J, Zwi, A, Lozano R. World report on violence and health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2002.
- **10.** Anderson N, Cockcroft A, Shea B. Gender-based violence and HIV: relevance for HIV prevention in hyper-endemic countries of southern Africa. AIDS. 2008;22:S73–86.
- **11.** Baral SC, Beyrer K, Muessig T, Poteat AL, Wirtz MR, Decker et al. Burden of HIV among female sex workers in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infectious Diseases. 2012;12:538–49.
- **12.** Benjet C. Childhood adversities of populations living in low-income countries: prevalence characteristics and mental health consequences. Current Opinion in Psychiatry. 2010;4:356–62.
- **13.** Devries KC, Watts M, Yoshihama L, Kiss LB, Schraiber N, Deyessa et al. Violence against women is strongly associated with suicide attempts: evidence from the WHO multi-country study on women's health and domestic violence against women. Social Science & Medicine. 2011;13:79–86.
- Dietz PM, Spitz AM, Anda D, Williamson F, McMahon PM Santelli JS et al. Unintended pregnancy among adult women exposed to abuse or household dysfunction during their childhood. JAMA. 1999;282:1359–64.
- **15.** Dube SR, Anda RF, Felitti VJ, Chapman D, Williamson F, Giles WH. Childhood abuse household dysfunction and the risk of attempted suicide throughout the life span: findings from Adverse Childhood Experiences Study. JAMA. 2001 286:3089–96.
- **16.** Fisher J, Cabral de Mello M, Patel V, Rahman A, Tran T, Holton S et al. Prevalence and determinants of common perinatal mental disorders in women in low- and lower-middle-income countries: a systematic review. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2012;90:139G–149G.
- **17.** García-Moreno C, Riecher-Rössler A, editors. Key issues in mental health. Violence against Women and Mental Health. 2013;178: Basel Switzerland: Karger.
- **18.** Hillis SD, Anda RF, Felitti VJ, Nordenberg D, Marchbanks PA. Adverse childhood experiences and sexually transmitted diseases in men and women: a retrospective study. Pediatrics. 2000;106(1):E11.
- **19.** Hillis SD, Anda RF, Dube SR, Felitti VJ, Marchbanks PA, Marks JS. The association between adverse childhood experiences and adolescent pregnancy long-term psychosocial outcomes and fetal death. Pediatrics. 2004;113(2):320–27.
- **20.** Jewkes RK, Dunkle K, Nduna M, Shai N. Intimate partner violence relationship power inequity and incidence of HIV infection in young women in South Africa: a cohort study. Lancet. 2010;376:41–8.
- **21.** Kessler RC, McLaughlin KA, Green JG, Gruber MJ, Sampson NA, Zaslavsky AM et al. Childhood adversities and adult psychopathology in the WHO World Mental Health Surveys. British Journal of Psychiatry. 2010;197:378–85.
- 22. Lozano R, Naghavi M, Foreman K, Lim S, Shibuya K. Aboyans V et al. Global and regional mortality from 235 causes of death for 20 age groups in 1990 and 2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study. Lancet. 2010;2012380 (9859): 2095–128.
- **23.** Machtinger EL, Haberer JE, Wilson TC, Weiss DS. Recent trauma is associated with antiretroviral failure and HIV transmission risk behavior among HIV-positive women and female-identified transgenders. AIDS & Behavior. 2012a;16:2160–70.
- 24. Machtinger EL, Wilson TC, Haberer JE, Weiss DS. Psychological trauma and PTSD in HIV-positive women: a meta-analysis. AIDS & Behavior. 2012b;16:2091–100.

- **25.** Mbagaya C, Oburu P, Bakermans-Kranenburg MJ. Child physical abuse and neglect in Kenya Zambia and the Netherlands: a cross-cultural comparison of prevalence psychopathological sequelae and mediation by PTSS. International Journal of Psychology. 2013;48:95–107.
- 26. Norton R, Kobusingy O. Injuries. New England Journal of Medicine. 2013;368:1723-30.
- **27.** Reza A, Breiding MJ, Gulaid G, Mercy JA, Blanton C, Mthethwa Z et al. Sexual violence and its health consequences for female children in Swaziland: a cluster survey study. Lancet. 2009;373:1966–72.
- **28.** Silverman JG, Michele R, Decker MR, Heather L, McCauley MS, Katelyn P et al. A regional assessment of sex trafficking and STI/HIV in Southeast Asia: connections between sexual exploitation violence and sexual risk. Colombo Sri Lanka: UNDP Regional Center in Colombo; 2009 http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/hivaids/ English/SexTrafficking.pdf.
- **29.** Tharp AT, Degue S, Valle LA, Brookmeyer KA, Massetti GM, Matjasko JL. A systematic qualitative review of risk and protective factors for sexual violence perpetration. Trauma Violence & Abuse. 2012;14 (2):133–67.
- **30.** Williamson DF, Thompson TJ, Anda RF, Dietz WH, Felitti VJ. Body weight obesity and self-reported abuse in childhood. International Journal of Obesity. 2002;26:1075–82.
- **31.** Fang X, Brown DS, Florence CS, Mercy JA. The economic burden of child maltreatment in the United States and implications for prevention. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2012;36:156–65.
- **32.** Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting System (WISQARS). Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control; 2016 (http://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/index.html).
- **33.** Fang X, Fry D, Brown D, Mercy J, Dunne M, Butchart A, Corso P, Maynzyukh K, Dzhygyrh Y, Chen Y, McCoy A, Swales D. The burden of child maltreatment in the East Asia and Western Pacific region. Child Abuse and Neglect. 2015; 42:146-62.
- **34.** Butchart A, Phinney Harvey A, Mian M, Furniss T. Preventing child maltreatment: a guide to taking action and generating evidence. Geneva, World Health Organization; 2006.
- **35.** Fulu E, Warner X, Miedema S, Jewkes R, Roselli T, Lang J. Why do some men use violence against women and how can we prevent it? Quantitative findings from the United Nations Multi-country Study on Men and Violence in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: UNDP, UNFPA, UN Women and UN Volunteers. 2013.
- **36.** Bott S, Guedes A, Goodwin M, Mendoza JA. Violence against women in Latin America and the Caribbean: a comparative analysis of population-based data from 12 countries. Washington, DC: Pan American Health Organization; 2012.
- **37.** Frieden TR. Six components necessary for effective public health programme implementation. American Journal of Public Health. 2014;104:17–22. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301608.
- **38.** UN Resolution A/RES/69/194 Part one (I) Ensuring the prohibition by law of all forms of violence against children. 2014.
- **39.** Osterman K, Bjorkqvist K, Wahlbeck K. Twenty eight years after the complete ban on physical punishment of children in Finland: trends and pyschosocial concomitants. Aggressive Behavior. 2014;9999:1–14.
- **40.** Roberts JV. Changing public attitudes towards corporal punishment: the effects of statutory reform in Sweden. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2000;24:8,1027–35.
- **41.** Sariola H. Attitudes to disciplinary violence. Finland: Central Union for Child Welfare; 2012.
- **42.** Bussmann K, Erthal C, Schroth A. Effects of banning corporal punishment in Europe: a fivenation comparison. In: Durrant JE, Smith AB, editors. Global pathways to abolishing physical punishment. New York: Routledge; 2011:299–322.
- **43.** Zolotor AJ, Puzia ME. Bans against corporal punishment: a systematic review of the laws, changes in attitudes andd behaviours. Child Abuse Review. 2010;19, 229–47.
- **44.** End Corporal Punishment [website]. London (http://www.endcorporalpunishment.org/, accessed 20 May 2016).
- **45.** Never violence 30 years on from Sweden's abolition of corporal punishment. Government Offices of Sweden and Save the Children Sweden; 2009, pp.3.
- **46.** Global status report on alcohol and health 2014. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014.
- **47.** Fitterer JL, Nelson TA, Stockwell T. A review of existing studies reporting the negative effects of alcohol access and positive effects of alcohol control policies on interpersonal violence. Frontiers in Public Health. 2015;253:1–11.
- **48.** Wagenaar AC, Toomey TL, Erickson DJ. Complying with the minimum drinking age: effects of enforcement and training interventions. Alcoholism: Clinical Experimental Research. 2005;29:255–62.
- 49. Wechsler H, Nelson TF. Will increasing alcohol availability by lowering the minimum legal

drinking age decrease drinking and related consequences among youths? American Journal of Public Health. 2010;100:986–92. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2009.178004.

- **50.** Xuan Z, Hemenway D. State gun law environment and youth gun carrying in the United States. JAMA Pediatratrics. 2015;169(11):1024-31. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.2116.
- **51.** DeSimone J, Markowitz S, Xu J. Child access prevention laws and nonfatal gun injuries. Southern Economic Journal. 2013;80(1):5–25.
- **52.** Santaella-Tenorio J, Cerdá M, Villaveces A, Galea S. What do we know about the association between firearm legislation and firearm-related injuries? Epidemiologic Review. 2016;38: 140–157.
- **53.** Matzopoulos RG, Thompson ML, Myers JE. Firearm and nonfirearm homicide in five South African cities: a retrospective population-based study. American Journal of Public Health. 2014;104(3):455–60.
- 54. UNICEF Strategic Plan, 2014–2017. New York: UNICEF; 2014 p.6.
- **55.** Dworkin S, Hatcher A, Colvin C, Peacock D. Impact of a gender-transformative HIV and antiviolence program on gender ideologies and masculinities in two rural, South African communities. Men & Masculinities. 2012;16:181–2.
- **56.** Jewkes R, Nduna M, Levin J, Jama N, Dunkle K, Puren A et al. Impact of Stepping Stones on incidence of HIV and HSV-2 and sexual behavior in rural South Africa: cluster randomized controlled trial. British Medical Journal. 2008;10:1–11.
- **57.** Paine K, Hart G, Jawo M, Ceesay S, Jallow M, Morison L et al. Before we were sleeping, now we are awake: preliminary evaluation of the Stepping Stones sexual health programme in The Gambia. African Journal of AIDS Research. 2002;1:41–52.
- **58.** Skevington S, Sovetkina E, Gillison F. "A systematic review to quantitatively evaluate 'Stepping Stones': a participatory community-based HIV/AIDS prevention intervention. AIDS & Behavior. 2013;17:1025–39.
- **59.** Verma R, Pulerwitz J, Mahendra VS, Khandekar S, Singh A K, Das SS et al. Promoting gender equity as a strategy to reduce HIV risk and gender-based violence among young men in India. Horizons Final Report. Washington, DC: Population Council; 2008.
- **60.** Miller E, Tancredit D, McCauley H, Decker M, Virata M, Anderson H et al. Coaching Boys into Men: a cluster-randomized controlled trial of a dating violence prevention program. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2012;51:5,431–8.
- **61.** Lundgren R, Beckman M, Prasad Chaurasiya S, Subhedi B, Brad Kerner Whose turn to do the dishes? Transforming gender attitudes and behaviours among very young adolescents in Nepal, Gender & Development, 2013;21:1,127–145.
- **62.** Nove A, Matthews Z, Neal S, Camacho AV. Maternal mortality in adolescents compared with women of other ages: evidence from 144 countries. Lancet Global Health. 2014;2(3):e155-64. doi:10.1016/S2214-109X[13]70179-7.
- **63.** Why is giving special attention to adolescents important for achieving Millennium Development Goal 5? Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008 (WHO Fact Sheet WHO/MPS/08.14).
- **64.** WHO Guidelines. Preventing early pregnancy and poor reproductive outcomes among adolescents in developing countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011.
- **65.** Mathur S, Malhotra A, Mehta M. Youth reproductive health in Nepal: is participation the answer? Washington, DC: Improving Women's Health Worldwide; 2004.
- 66. Early marriage: a harmful traditional practice: a statistical exploration. New York: UNICEF; 2005.
- 67. Progress for Children: A World Fit for Children Statistical Review. No.6. New York: UNICEF; 2007.
- **68.** Clifton D, Frost A. World's Women and Girls 2011 Data Sheet. Washington, DC: Population Reference Bureau; 2011.
- **69.** Malhotra A, Warner A, McGonagle A, Lee-Rife S. Solutions to end child marriage: what the evidence shows. Washington DC: International Center for Research on Women; 2011.
- **70.** Pulerwitz J, Martin S, Mehta M, Castillo T, Kidanu A, Verani F et al. Promoting gender equity for HIV and violence prevention: results from the Male Norms Initiative evaluation in Ethiopia. Washington, DC: PATH; 2010.
- **71.** Raising Voices: Preventing Violence against Women and Children [website Kampala, Uganda (www.raisingvoices.org, accessed 22 May 2016)].
- **72.** Watts C, Abramsky T, Devries K, Kiss L, Nakuti J, Kyegombe N et al. Findings from the SASA! Study: a cluster randomized controlled trial to assess the impact of a community mobilization intervention to prevent violence against women and reduce HIV risk in Kampala, Uganda. BMC Medicine. 2014;12:122.
- **73.** Kyegombe N, Abramsky T, Devries K et al. What is the potential for interventions designed to prevent violence against women to reduce children's exposure to violence? Findings from the SASA! Study, Kampala, Uganda. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2015;50:128–140.

- **74.** Usdin S et al. Achieving social change on gender-based violence: A report on the impact evaluation of Soul City's fourth series. Elsevier: Social Science & Medicine. 2005;61:2434–2445.
- **75.** Soul Buddyz: tomorrow is ours. Soul City Institute Evaluation Report. Health and Development Africa Party and Soul City; 2008: pp.2 (http://www.soulcity.org.za/research/evaluations/series/ soul-buddyz-series/soul-buddyz-tomorrow-is-ours-evaluationreport- 2008/soul-buddyz-tomorrow-is-ours-evaluation-report-2008).
- **76.** Banyard VL, Moynihan MM, Plante EG. Sexual violence prevention through bystander education: an experimental evaluation. Journal of Community Psychology. 2007;35,463–81.
- **77.** Coker AL, Fisher BS, Bush HM, Swan SC, Williams CM, Clear ER et al. 2014. Evaluation of the Green Dot Bystander Intervention to reduce interpersonal violence among college students across three campuses. Violence against Women. 2015;21:12,1507–27.
- **78.** Coker AL, Bush HM, Fisher BS, Swan SC, Williams CM, Clear ER et al. Multi-college bystander intervention evaluation for violence prevention. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2015.08.034 (e-pub ahead of print).
- 79. UN Resolution A/RES/69/194 (model strategies), 2014.
- **80.** Minamisava R, Nouer SS, Neto OL, Melo LK, Andrade AL. Spatial clusters of violent deaths in a newly urbanized region of Brazil: highlighting the social disparities. International Journan of Health Geography. 2009;27;8,66. doi: 10.1186/1476-072X-8-66.
- **81.** Bell N, Schuurman N, Hameed SM. A multilevel analysis of the socio-spatial pattern of assault injuries in greater Vancouver, British Columbia. Canadian Journal of Public Health. 2009 Jan–Feb;100(1):73–7.
- **82.** Nicol A, Knowlton LM, Schuurman S, Matzopoulos R, Zargaran E, Cinnamon J et al. Trauma Surveillance in Cape Town, South Africa: an analysis of 9236 consecutive trauma center admissions. JAMA Surgery. 2014;149(6):549-556. doi:10.1001/jamasurg.2013.5267.
- **83.** Wiebe DJ, Richmond TS, Guo W, Allison PD, Hollander JE, Nance ML et al. Mapping activity patterns to quantify risk of violent assault in urban environments. Epidemiology. 2016; 27(1):32–41.
- **84.** Braga A, Papachristos A, Hureau, D.Hotspots policing effects on crime. Campbell Systematic Reviews. 2012;8.
- **85.** Florence C, Shepherd J, Brennan I, Simon T. Effectiveness of anonymized information sharing and use in health service, police and local government partnership for preventing violence related injury: experimental study and time series analysis. British Medical Journal. 2011;342:d3313.
- **86.** Florence C, Shepherd J, Brennan I, Simon TR. An economic evaluation of anonymised information sharing in a partnership between health services, police and local government for preventing violence-related injury. Injury Prevention. 2014;20:108-14.
- **87.** Skogan W, Harnett SM, Bump N, DuBois J. Evaluation of CeaseFire-Chicago. Chicago: Northwestern University Institute for Policy Research; 2009.
- **88.** Webster D.W, Whitehill JM, Vernick JS, Parker EM. Evaluation of Baltimore's Safe Streets Program: effects on attitudes, participants' experiences, and gun violence. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins Center for the Prevention of Youth Violence; 2012.
- **89.** Picard-Fritsche S, Cerniglia L. Testing a public health approach to gun violence. New York: Center for Court Innovation; 2013.
- **90.** Henry D, Knoblauch S, Sigurvinsdottir R. The effect of intensive ceasefire intervention on crime in four Chicago police beats: quantitative assessment. Chicago, IL: Robert R. McCormick Foundation; 2014.
- **91.** Cassidy T, Inglis G, Wiysonge C, Matzopoulos R. A systematic review of the effects of poverty deconcentration and urban upgrading on youth violence. Health & Place. 2014;26:78–87.
- **92.** Cerdá M, Morenoff JD, Hansen BB, Tessari Hicks KJ, Duque LF, Restrepo A et al. Reducing violence by transforming neighborhoods: a natural experiment in Medellín, Colombia. American Journal of Epidemiology. 2012;15;175(10):1045-53. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwr428. Epub 2012 Apr 2.
- **93.** Caldera D, Burrell L, Rodriguez K, Crowne SS, Rohde C, Duggan A. Impact of a statewide home visiting program on parenting and on child health and development. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2007;318:829–52.
- **94.** Olds DL, Eckenrode J, Henderson CR, Kitzman H, Powers J, Cole R et al. Long-term effects of home visitation on maternal life course and child abuse and neglect: fifteen-year follow-up of a randomized trial. JAMA 1997;278:8, 637–43.
- **95.** Olds DL, Kitzman HL, Cole RE, Hanks CA, Arcoleo KJ, Anson EA et al. Enduring effects of prenatal and infancy home visiting by nurses on maternal life course and government spending: follow-up of a randomized trial among children at age 12 years. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine. 2010;164:5,419–24.

- **96.** Preventing child maltreatment: a guide to taking action and generating evidence. WHO Press, Geneva, 2006. (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2006/9241594365_eng.pdf).
- **97.** Bilukha O, Hahn RA, Crosby A, Fullilove MT, Liberman A, Moscicki E et al. The effectiveness of early childhood home visitation in preventing violence: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2005;28:11–39.
- **98.** Research trials and outcomes. Denver: Nurse-Family Partnership; July 2014, pp. 2 (http://www. nursefamilypartnership.org/ assets/PDF/Fact-sheets/NFP_Research_Outcomes_2014.aspx).
- **99.** Evidentiary foundations of Nurse-Family Partnership. Denver: Nurse-Family Partnership; 2011, pp. 2 (http://www.nursefamilypartnership.org/assets/PDF/Policy/NFP_Evidentiary_Foundations. asp).
- **100.** Karoly LA, Kilburn MR, Cannon JS. Early childhood interventions: proven results, future promises.2005. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation; 2005.
- 101. Olds D, Henderson CR Jr, Cole R, Eckenrode J, Kitzman H, Luckey D et al. Long-term effects of nurse home visitation on children's criminal and antisocial behavior: 15-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial. Journal of the American Medical Association. 1998;14;280(14):1238–44.
- **102.** Knerr W, Gardner F, Cluver L. Improving positive parenting skills and reducing harsh and abusive parenting in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review. Prevention Science. 2013;14(4):352-63. doi: 10.1007/s11121-012-0314-1.
- **103.** Cooper P J, Tomlinson M, Swartz L, Landman M, Molteno C, Stein A et al. Improving quality of mother-infant relationship and infant attachment in socioeconomically deprived community in South Africa: randomized controlled trial. British Medical Journal. 2009;338:b974.
- **104.** Knox M, Burkhart K. A multi-site study of the ACT Raising Safe Kids program: predictors of outcomes and attrition. Children & Youth Services Review. 2014;39:20–4.
- **105.** Building happy families. Impact evaluation of a parenting and family skills intervention for migrant and displaced Burmese families in Thailand. New York: International Rescue Committee; 2014.
- **106.** Parents make the difference. Findings from a randomized impact evaluation of a parenting program in rural Liberia. New York: International Rescue Committee; 2014.
- **107.** Cluver L, Lachman J, Ward CL, Gardner F, Peterson T, Hutchings et al. Development of a parenting support programme to prevent abuse of adolescents in South Africa: findings from a pilot pre-post study. Research on Social Work Practice; (in press).
- **108.** Vally Z, Murray L, Tomlinson M, Cooper PJ. The impact of dialogic bookĐsharing training on infant language and attention: a randomized controlled trial in a deprived South African community. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry. 2015;56(8),865–873.
- **109.** Beets MW, Flay BR, Vuchinich S, Snyder FJ, Acock A, Li KK et al. Use of a social and character development program to prevent substance use, violent behaviors, and sexual activity among elementary-school students in Hawaii. American Journal of Public Health. 2009;99:8,1438–45.
- **110.** Washburn I, Acock A, Vuchinich S, Snyder F, Li K, Ji P et al. Effects of a social-emotional and character development program on the trajectory of behaviors associated with social-emotional and character development: findings from three randomized trials. Prevention Science. 2011;12:3,314–23.
- **111.** Kärnä A, Voeten M, Little TD, Poskiparta E, Kaljonen A, Salmivalli C. A large-scale evaluation of the KiVa anti-bullying program: grades 4-6. Child Development. 2011;82:1,311–30.
- **112.** Salmivalli C, Poskiparta E. KiVa anti-bullying program: Overview of evaluation studies based on a randomized controlled trial and national rollout in Finland. International Journal of Conflict & Violence. 2012;6:2,294–301.
- **113.** Guidance for Orphans and Vulnerable Children Programming. Washington DC: The U.S. President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR); July 2012.
- 114. Cash transfers literature review. London: UK Department for International Development; 2011.
- **115.** Cancian M, Yang M, Slack KS. The effect of additional child support income on the risk of child maltreatment. Social Service Review. 2013;87(3):417–37.
- **116.** Huston AC, Miller C, Richburg-Hayes L, Duncan GJ, Eldred CA, Weisner TS et al. New hope for families and children: five year results of a program to reduce poverty and reform welfare. New York: Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation; 2003.
- **117.** Ozer EJ, Fernald LCH, Manley JG, Gertler PJ. Effects of a conditional cash transfer program on children's behavior problems. Pediatrics. 2009;123:e630–7.
- **118.** Austrian K, Muthengi E. Can economic assets increase girls' risk of sexual harassment? Evaluation results from a social, health and economic asset-building intervention for vulnerable adolescent girls in Uganda. Nairobi, Kenya: Population Council; 2014.

- **119.** Bobonis G, Castro R. Public transfers and domestic violence. American Economic Journal: Economic Policy. 2013;5(1):179–205.
- 120. Eldred C, Zaslow M. Parenting behavior in a sample of young mothers in poverty: results of the New Chance observational study. New York: Manpower Development Research Corporation; 1998.
- **121.** Child Protection in Crisis Network's Livelihoods and Economic Strengthening Task Force. The impacts of economic strengthening programs on children. New York: Colombia University and Women's Refugee Commission; 2011.
- **122.** Vyas S, Watts C. How does economic empowerment affect women's risk of intimate partner violence in low- and middle-income countries? A systematic review of published evidence. Journal of International Development. 2009;21: 577-602.
- 123. Gupta J, Falb KL, Lehmann H, Kpebo D, Xuan Z, Hossain M et al. Gender norms and economic empowerment intervention to reduce intimate partner violence against women in rural Cote d'Ivoire: a randomized controlled pilot study. BMC International Health and Human Rights. 2013;13(1):46.
- 124. Falb KL, Annan J, Kpebo D, Cole H, Willie T, Xuan Z, Raj A, Gupta J. Differential impacts of an intimate partner violence prevention program based on child marriage status in rural Côte d'Ivoire. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2015 Nov;57(5):553-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.08.001. Epub 2015 Sep 12.
- **125.** Jan J, Ferrari G, Watts CH, Hargreaves JR, Kim JC, Phetla G et al. Economic evaluation of a combined microfinance and gender training intervention for the prevention of intimate partner violence in rural South Africa. Health Policy and Planning 2011;26:366–72.
- **126.** Pronyk PM, Hargreaves JR, Kim JC, Morison LA, Phetla G, Watts C et al. Effect of a structural intervention for the prevention of intimate-partner violence and HIV in rural South Africa: A cluster randomised trial. Lancet. 2006;368 (9551):1973–83.
- **127.** Pronyk PM, Hargreaves JR, Morduch J. Microfinance programs and better heath: prospects for sub-Saharan Africa. JAMA. 2007;298:16,1925–27.
- **128.** Kim JC, Watts CH, Hargreaves JR, Ndhlovu LX, Phetla G, Morison LA, Busza J, Porter JDH, Pronyk P. Understanding the impact of a microfinance-based intervention on women's empowerment and the reduction of intimate partner violence in South Africa. American Journal of Public Health. 2007;97:10:1794–1802.
- **129.** Bandiera O et al. Women's Empowerment in Action: Evidence from a randomized control trial in Africa. 2014 (http://www.ucl.ac.uk/~uctpimr/research/ELA.pdf, accessed 21 May 2016).
- **130.** Gender-based violence prevention: lessons from World Bank impact evaluations. Washington DC: World Bank; 2014 (http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB /2014/05/02/000333037_20140502121541/rendered/PDF/878540BrI0enGE0Box385206B00PUBLIC0. pdf, accessed 21 May 2016).
- **131.** Guidelines for trauma quality improvement programmes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009.
- **132.** Responding to intimate partner violence and sexual violence against women: WHO clinical and policy guidelines. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013.
- **133.** Wethington HR et al. The effectiveness of interventions to reduce psychological harm from traumatic events among children and adolescents: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2008;35:3,287–313.
- 134. Sumner SA, Mercy JA; Saul J; Motsa-Nzuza N, Kwesigabo G, Buluma R et al. Prevalence of sexual violence against children and use of social services seven countries, 2007–2013. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. June 5, 2015;64(21);565–569..
- **135.** United Nations Model Strategies and Practical Measures on the Elimination of Violence against Children in the Field of Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice. New York: United Nations; 2015.
- **136.** United Nations General Assembly, Guidelines for the Alternative Care of Children. United Nations General Assembly 64th Session, February 2010 (http://www.unicef.org/protection/alternative_care_Guidelines-English.pdf).
- **137.** Pinheiro P. World report on violence against children. New York: United Nations; 2006:21.
- **138.** King NJ, Tonge BJ, Mullen P, Myerson N, Heyne D, Rollings S, Martin R, Ollendick TH. Treating sexually abused children with posttraumatic stress symptoms: a randomized clinical trial Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. 2000; 39: 1347–55.
- **139.** Bass, J. K., J. Annan, S. McIvor Murray, D. Kaysen, S. Griffiths, T. Cetinoglu, et al. 2013. "Controlled trial of psychotherapy for Congolese survivors of sexual violence." New England Journal of Medicine 368 (23): 2182–91.
- 140. Murray LK, Skavenski S, Kane JC, Mayeya J, Dorsey S, Cohen JA et al. Effectiveness of trauma-

focused cognitive behavioral therapy among trauma-affected children in Lusaka, Zambia: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Pediatrics. Published online June 29, 2015. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.0580.

- **141.** Ventevogel P, Spiegel P. Psychological treatments for orphans and vulnerable children affected by traumatic events and chronic adversity in Sub-Saharan Africa. JAMA. 2015; 314:5,511–512.
- **142.** Dubowitz H, Feigelman S, Lane W, Kim J. Pediatric primary care to help prevent child maltreatment: the Safe Environment for Every Kid (SEEK) Model. Pediatrics. 2009 Mar;123(3):858-64. doi: 10.1542/peds.2008-1376.
- **143.** Moyer VA and U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Screening for intimate partner violence and abuse of elderly and vulnerable adults: U.S. preventive services task force recommendation statement. Annals of Internal Medicine. 2013;158:6,478–86.
- **144.** Kiely M, El-Mohandes AA, El-Khorazaty MN, Blake SM, Gantz MG. An integrated intervention to reduce intimate partner violence in pregnancy: a randomized, controlled trial. Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2010;115:273–83.
- **145.** Bair-Merritt MH et al. Reducing maternal intimate partner violence after the birth of a child: a randomized controlled trial of the Hawaii Healthy Start Home Visitation Program. Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine. 2010;164:1,16–23.
- **146.** Duggan A, McFarlane E, Fuddy L, Burrell L, Higman SM, Windham A, Sia C. Randomized trial of a statewide home visiting program: impact in preventing child abuse and neglect. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2004;28:6,597–622.
- **147.** Lipsey MW. The primary factors that characterize effective interventions with juvenile offenders: a meta-analytic overview. Victims and offenders. 2009;4:2,124–147.
- **148.** Garrido et al. Garrido V, Morales LA. Serious (violent or chronic) juvenile offenders: a systematic review of treatment effectiveness in secure corrections. Campbell Systematic Reviews 2007:7.
- **149.** Koehler JA, Lösel F, Akoensi TD, Humphreys DK. A systematic review and meta-analysis on the effects of young offender treatment programs in Europe. Journal of Experimental Criminology. 2013;9:1,19–43.
- **150.** UNICEF [website]. Progress for Children 2009 (http://www.unicef.org/publications/index_50921. html, accessed 20 May 2016)
- **151.** Bick J, Zhu T, Stamoulis C, Fox N, Zenah C, Nelson C. A randomized clinical trial of foster care as an Intervention for early institutionalization: long term Improvements in white matter microstructure. Journal of the American Medical Association. Pediatrics. 2015 Mar; 169(3): 211–219.
- **152.** MacMillan HL, Wathen CN. Research brief: Interventions to prevent child maltreatment. London, Ontario: Preventing Violence Across the Lifespan Research Network; 2014.
- **153.** Winokur M, Holtan A, Batchelder KE. Kinship care for the safety, permanency, and well-being of children removed from the home for maltreatment. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2014:1.
- **154.** Hallfors D, Cho H, Rusakaniko S, Iritani B, Mapfumo J, Halpern C. Supporting adolescent orphan girls to stay in school as HIV risk prevention: evidence from a randomized controlled trial in Zimbabwe. American Journal of Public Health. 2011;101:1082–88. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2010.300042.
- **155.** Reynolds AJ, Temple JA, Ou S, Arteaga IA, White B. School-based early childhood education and well-being: effects by timing, dosage, and subgroups. Science. 2011;333:360–364.
- **156.** Devries K et al. The Good School Toolkit for reducing physical violence from school staff to primary school students: a cluster-randomized controlled trial in Uganda. The Lancet Global Health. 2015;3:7,e378–e386.
- **157.** Chaux E. Classrooms in peace: a multicomponent program for the promotion of peaceful relationships and citizenship competencies. Conflict Resolution Quarterly. 2007;25:1,79–86.
- **158.** Kaljee L, Zhang L, Langhaug L, Munjile L, Tembo S, Menon A et al. A randomized control trial for the teachers' diploma programme on psychosocial care, support and protection in Zambian government primary schools. Psychology, Health & Medicine. 2016;10:1–12. doi:10.1080/13548506. 2016.1153682.
- **159.** Mikton C, Butchart A. Child maltreatment prevention: a systematic review of reviews. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2009;87:353–361. doi:10.2471/BLT.08.057075.
- **160.** Adolescent Girls' Empowerment Program. Zambia: Population Council; 2014 (http://www. popcouncil.org/research/adolescent-girls-empowerment-program).
- **161.** Sarnquist C, Omondi B, Sinclair J, Gitau C, Paiva L, Mulinge M et al. Rape prevention through empowerment of adolescent girls. Pediatrics. 2014;133:5: e1226–32. doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-3414.
- **162.** Wilson SJ, Lipsey MW. School-based interventions for aggressive and disruptive behavior: update of a meta-analysis. American Journal of Preventive Medicine. 2007;33:2,S130–S143.

- **163.** Hahn RA, Fuqua-Whitley D, Wethington H, Lowy J, Crosby A, Fullilove M et al. Effectiveness of universal school- based programs to prevent violent and aggressive behavior: a systematic review. American Journal of Preventative Medicine. 2007;33(2S):S114–29.
- **164.** Kibriya S et al. The effects of school-related gender-based violence on academic performance: Evidence from Botswana, Ghana, and South Africa. Washington DC: USAID and the Center on Conflict and Development; 2016.
- **165.** Shek DTL, Ma CMS. Impact of project P.A.T.H.S. on adolescent developmental outcomes in China, Hong Kong SAR: findings based on seven waves of data. International Journal of Adolescent Medicine and Health. 2012;24(3):231–244.
- **166.** Foshee VA, Reyes LM, Agnew-Brune CB, Simon TR, Vagi KJ, Lee RD et al. The effects of the evidence-based Safe Dates dating abuse prevention program on other youth violence outcomes. Prevention Science. 2014;15[6],907–916. doi: 10.1007/s11121-014-0472-4.
- **167.** Foshee VA, Bauman KE, Ennett ST, Suchindran C, Benefield T, Linder GF. Assessing the effects of the dating violence prevention program 'Safe Dates' using random coefficient regression modeling. Prevention Science. 2005;6:245–57.
- **168.** Holcomb DR, Savage MP, Seehafer R, Waalkes DM. A mixed-gender date rape prevention intervention targeting freshmen college athletes. College Student Journal.2002;36:2, 165-79.
- **169.** Salazar LF, Vivolo-Kantor A, Hardin J, Berkowitz A. A web-based sexual violence bystander intervention for male college students: randomized controlled trial. Journal of Medical Internet Research. 2014;16(9):e203.
- **170.** According to Stepping Stones' website, Stepping Stones is being used in an ever-growing number of countries across the globe. (http://www.steppingstonesfeedback.org/resources/5/CountriesfromSTEPPINGSTONESREVIEWOFREVIEWS2006Wallace.pdf).
- **171.** Dunkle K et al. Perpetration of partner violence and HIV risk behaviour among young young men in the rural Eastern Cape. AIDS. 2006;20,2107–2114.
- **172.** Jewkes R et al. Rape perpetration by young, rural South African men: prevalence, patterns and risk factors. Social Science Medicine. 2006;63,2949–2961.
- **173.** Dunkle K et al. Transactional sex and economic exchange with partners among young South African men in the rural Eastern Cape: prevalence, predictors, and associations with gender-based violence. Social Science Medicine. 2007;65;1235–1248.
- **174.** Jewkes R, Cornwall A. Stepping Stones: A training manual for sexual and reproductive health, communication and relationship skills, South African adaptation. Pretoria: Medical Research Council and PPASA; 1998.
- **175.** Shaw M. Before we were sleeping but now we are awake: the Stepping Stones workshop programme in the Gambia. In: Cornwall A, Welbo A, editors. Realising rights: transforming approaches to sexual and reproductive well-being. London: Zed Books; 2002.
- **176.** Jewkes R et al. Policy brief: evaluation of Stepping Stones: a gender transformative HIV prevention intervention. Cape Town: Medical Research Council of South Africa; 2007, pp.4 (http://www.mrc.ac.za/policybriefs/steppingstones.pdf).
- **177.** Save the Children UK. What are we learning about protecting children in the community? An inter-agency review of evidence on community-based child protection mechanisms. Executive summary. London: Save the Children UK; 2009.
- **178.** 7th Milestones of a Global Campaign for Violence Prevention Meeting [website]. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/7th_ milestones_meeting/en/, accessed 20 May 2016).
- **179.** Institute of Medicine. 2011. Preventing violence against women and children: Workshop summary. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press
- **180.** Bott S, Guedes A, Goodwin M, Mendoza JA. Violence against women in Latin America and the Caribbean: a comparative analysis of population-based data from 12 countries. Washington, DC: Pan American Health Organization; 2012.
- **181.** Dahlberg LL, Krug EG. 2002. Violence: A global public health problem. In: World report on violence and health. Geneva: World Health Organization 2002.
- **182.** CDC, Interuniversity Institute for Research and Development (INURED), and the Comité de Coordination. Violence against children in Haiti: findings from a national survey, 2012. Port-au-Prince, Haiti: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 2014.
- **183.** UNICEF, CDC, and the Muhimbili University of Health and Allied Science. Violence against children in Tanzania: findings from a national survey 2009. Dar es Salaam, Tanzania: UNICEF Tanzania; 2011.
- **184.** UNICEF, CDC, and Kenya National Bureau of Statistics (KNBS). Violence against children in Kenya: findings from a national survey, 2010. Nairobi, Kenya: UNICEF Kenya; 2012.

- **185.** Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT), UNICEF, and the Collaborating Centre for Operational Research and Evaluation (CCORE). National Baseline Survey on life experiences of adolescents in Zimbabwe, 2011. Harare, Zimbabwe: ZIMSTAT; 2013.
- **186.** Chiang LF, Kress H, Sumner SA, Gleckel J, Kawemama P, Gordon RN. Violence Against Children Surveys (VACS): towards a global surveillance system. Injury Prevention. 2016;22 Suppl 1:i17-i22. doi: 10.1136/injuryprev-2015-041820.
- **187.** Bartolomeos K, Kipsaina C, Grills N, Ozanne-Smith J, Peden M, editors. Fatal injury surveillance in mortuaries and hospitals: a manual for practitioners. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012.
- **188.** Fixsen DL, Naoom SF, Blase KA, Friedman RM, Wallace F. Implementation research: a synthesis of the literature. Tampa, Florida: University of South Florida, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute, The National Implementation Research Network (FMHI Publication #231); 2005.
- **189.** Hughes K, Bellis MA, Hardcastle KA, Butchart A, Dahlberg LL, Mercy JA. Global development and diffusion of outcome evaluation research for interpersonal and self-directed violence prevention from 2007 to 2013: A systematic review. Aggression and Violent Behavior. 2014;19 (6):655–662.2014.
- **190.** Toolkit on mapping legal, health and social services responses to child maltreatment. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015.
- **191.** Mikton C, Mehra R, Butchart A, Addis D et al. A multidimensional model for child maltreatment prevention readiness in low- and middle-income countries. Journal of Community Psychology. 2011;39:7, 826–843.
- **192.** Mikton C, Power M, Ralevac Makoae M, Al Eissae M, Cheah I, Cardia N, Chooh C, Almuneef M. The assessment of the readiness of five countries to implement child maltreatment prevention programs on a large scale. Child Abuse & Neglect. 2013;37:12,1237–1251.
- **193.** Card JJ, Solomon J, Cunningham SD. How to adapt effective programs for use in new contexts. Health Promotion Practice. 2011;12:1,25–35.
- **194.** O'Connor C, Small SA, Cooney SM. Program fidelity and adaptation: meeting local needs without compromising program effectiveness. What works, Wisconsin research to practice series, Issue 4, April 2007, Wisconsin: University of Wisconsin Madison and University of Wisconsin Extension Program; 2007.
- **195.** Kornilova MS, Batluk JV, Yorick RV, Baughman AL, Hillis SK, Vitek CR. Decline in HIV serorprevalence in street youth 2006-2012, St. Petersburg, Russia: Moving towards an HIV-free generation, in press 2016, AIDS & Behavior.







Management of Noncommunicable Diseases, Disability, Violence and Injury Prevention (NVI)

World Health Organization 20 Avenue Appia CH-1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland

Tel +41-22-791-2064 violenceprevention@who.int

